LUISS T

Master's degree in Management

Chair of Corporate Strategy

How collaboration between supply chain partners can ensure resilience in the face of external disruptions: a case study at Fater S.p.A.

Prof. Luigi Marengo

Supervisor

Prof. Giovanni Valentini

Co-supervisor

Piero Di Salvatore Matr. 744441

Candidate

Academic year 2022/2023

Table of Contents

Table of Contents	2
Acknowledgements	4
Chapter 1: Introduction	5
1.1 Background	5
1.2 Company presentation and problem identification	7
1.3 Problem statement and conceptual model	8
1.4 Research questions	9
1.5 Theoretical contributions	9
1.6 Practical contributions	10
Chapter 2: Theoretical Development	11
2.1 Supply chain collaboration	12
2.2 Governance mechanisms	14
2.2.1 Contractual governance	14
2.2.1.1 How contractual governance impacts SCRes	.16
2.2.2 Relational governance	17
2.2.2.1 How relational governance impacts SCRes	. 19
2.2.3 Complementarity and substitutive views: the interaction between contractual and relational governance	20
2.3 Supply chain resilience towards disruptions	23
2.3.1 Supply chain disruptions	23
2.3.2 Supply chain resilience	24
Chapter 3: Methodology	26
3.1 The nature and design of the research	26
3.2 Data collection	27
3.1.1 Sampling	27
3.1.2 Interviews	28
3.3 Data analysis	29
3.4 Data reliability and validity	30
Chapter 4: Findings	32
4.1 Fater's supply chain disruptions	32
4.2 Fater's supply chain collaboration	34
4.3 Fater's supply chain resilience.	37
4.4 How Fater ensured resilience with contractual governance	39
4.5 How Fater ensured resilience with relational governance	42
Chapter 5: Discussion	45

5.1 Collaboration to ensure resilience towards external disruptions	45
5.2 Ensuring resilience with contractual governance	46
5.3 Ensuring resilience with relational governance	46
5.4 Interaction between contractual and relational governance	47
Chapter 6: Conclusions	48
6.1 To summarise	
6.2 Theoretical implications	49
6.3 Managerial implications	49
6.4 Limitations	50
6.5 Future research	51
Appendices	52
Appendix 3.1 Interviews' participants, length and date	
Appendix 3.2 Interview protocol	
Appendix 3.3 Interview's transcription (Senior Buyer, 06/04/2023)	53
Appendix 4.1 Codes emerged from the interviews	59
References	62
Summary	69
Abstract	69
Introduction	69
Literature Review	72
Supply chain collaboration	
Supply chain collaboration	
Supply chain collaboration Govemance mechanisms Supply chain resilience towards disruptions	
Supply chain collaboration Govemance mechanisms Supply chain resilience towards disruptions Methodology	
Supply chain collaboration Govemance mechanisms Supply chain resilience towards disruptions Methodology Findings	
Supply chain collaboration Govemance mechanisms Supply chain resilience towards disruptions Methodology Findings Discussion	72 72 73 73 75 75 75 77
Supply chain collaboration Govemance mechanisms Supply chain resilience towards disruptions Methodology Findings Discussion Conclusion	72 72 73 73 75 75 75 77 77
Supply chain collaboration Govemance mechanisms Supply chain resilience towards disruptions Methodology Findings Discussion Conclusion Theoretical and mana gerial implications	72 72 73 73 75 75 75 77 77 78 78

Acknowledgements

Attenzione, seguiranno nei ringraziamenti parole un po' banali e scontate. Banali perché, diciamocelo, chi ha mai sfogliato una pagina di ringraziamenti avendo l'impressione di star leggendo qualcosa di inedito e originale? Scontate perché, in effetti, chi sa di aver ricoperto un ruolo importante in questo percorso durato cinque anni (o 3+2, come dicono quelli studiati), non ha certo bisogno di ritrovarsi nelle poche righe che sto mettendo giù in questo, stranamente afoso, pomeriggio olandese.

Un primo ringraziamento va alla Luiss e alla Tilburg University per avermi concesso la possibilità di mettermi alla prova, sul piano sia personale che accademico, in un contesto estremamente stimolante e dinamico.

Contestualmente, ci terrei a ringraziare i miei relatori, prof. Marengo e prof.ssa Frangeskou, per il costante supporto fornito in questi mesi sulla stesura del mio progetto di tesi.

Quest'ultimo non sarebbe stato certamente possibile senza l'imprescindibile aiuto di Fater S.p.A. e di tutti i manager che hanno preso parte alle mie interviste.

Sono stati cinque anni segnati da tante amicizie. Alcuni di voi hanno illuminato la strada nel passaggio dal piccolo contesto del paesino campano alla maestosa Roma. Altri hanno fatto sì che il primo anno di magistrale diventasse quanto di più bello e incredibile potessi augurarmi. Bolzano resterà per sempre. C'è chi poi ha fatto sì che l'esperienza olandese prendesse completamente un altro verso, mettendola sui giusti binari rispetto alle difficoltà emerse inizialmente. Grazie a tutti voi.

E poi c'è la famiglia. I nonni che non vedevano l'ora di rivedermi ogni qual volta tornavo a casa, anche se per pochissimo tempo. Zii e cugini, sempre fonte di risate nelle occasioni di raccoglimento. Simone e le sveglie alle 7 di mattina sempre pronte a buttarmi giù dal letto e ricordarmi che sì, avere una stanza tutta per sé non è poi così male. Mamma e papà, che non riuscirò mai a ripagare di tutti gli sforzi fatti. Sappiate che quanto di più bello mi sia capitato in questi anni è solo merito vostro.

Buona lettura a tutti, con la speranza che queste parole, certamente banali e scontate, siano state un po' meno tali.

Piero

Chapter 1: Introduction

1.1 Background

Disruptive events affect companies in many ways, from deteriorating their reputation to causing operational damages (Altay & Ramirez, 2010). Indeed, a study conducted by Deloitte (2022) highlights different key elements that companies must address to deal with Covid-19. These go from more strategy-grounded topics to more operations-related ones. The Covid-19 pandemic is a recent event that has been highly challenging many firms throughout the world. For instance, some great companies such as Hertz, Brooks Brothers and Virgin Atlantic have even been facing bankruptcy (Jain, 2021).

Whenever these disruptions occur within the external environment, the challenge consists in ensuring the right level of Supply Chain Resilience (SCRes). This has been defined by Tukamuhabwa et al. (2015) as "the adaptive capability of a supply chain to prepare for and/or respond to disruptions, to make a timely and cost-effective recovery, and therefore progress to a post-disruption state of operations – ideally, a better state than prior to the disruption". Akkermans & Van Wassenhove (2018) further argue that this means coping with the events' consequences through either supply chain robustness or agility. Robustness is "the ability to preserve the supply chain's functions against disruptions", which is related to the capability of steadily maintaining current business. Conversely, agility is described as "the ability to adapt or respond to the following marketplace's changes", involving flexibility and adaptability towards a new state. Both robustness and agility are extremely grounded on supply chain collaboration since partners must coordinate their activities thoroughly to ensure them.

As defined by Cao et al. (2010), supply chain collaboration is "two or more autonomous firms that form long-term relationships and work closely to plan and execute supply chain operations toward common goals, thereby achieving more benefits than acting independently". Collaboration in the supply chain is a topic that has countless implications on firms' performance and can be studied under different circumstances because of this (e.g., contractual, normative, operational). Barratt (2004) states that collaboration emerged among supply chain's studies in the mid-1990s. When we refer to this theme, we deal with something very broad and encompassing.

A major classification adopted by the literature to better frame the concept of collaboration involves making a difference between contractual and relational governance (Poppo & Zenger, 2002; Bonatto et al., 2020). Contractual governance is grounded on Transaction Cost Theory (Williamson, 1987)

and refers to contracts signed between trading partners. The object of these stems from the possibility of incurring in opportunism and conflict. For instance, the supplier can exploit its position to the detriment of the buyer whether he has more information about the products or the service provision. Since both parties want to preserve themselves, they achieve this through formal agreements which attempt to cover as many potential contingencies as possible (Lumineau & Malhotra, 2011).

Relational governance is based on Social Exchange Theory (Emerson, 1976) and refers to elements such as trust, solidarity, and information sharing. The goal of relational governance is to build an enduring collaboration between parties by reducing the application of authoritative relationships intended at minimising opportunism (Cai et al., 2009).

Acquiring a broad perspective, Scholten & Schilder (2015) state that literature is characterised by a general agreement that collaboration plays a pivotal role in ensuring SCRes. However, they also underline there are not many studies that explain how exactly collaboration makes this possible. This evaluation is reported also by Umar & Wilson (2021), as a need for more empirical insights into how collaboration contributes to providing supply chain robustness and agility towards disruptions should be identified. Rozhkov et al. (2022) report that literature has a gap in the understanding of how different supply chain designs are exposed to the new setting following the pandemics. Going more deeply, there is a certain uncertainty as regards the appropriate balance to adopt between contractual and relational governance under circumstances of supply chain disruptions: are they complementary or exclusive? (Dyer & Singh, 1998; Luo, 2002). Poppo et al. (2008), by examining the conditional limits of relational governance, give a cue about the trade-off between the two types of governance.

On one hand, contractual governance has the advantage of protecting the firm from possible opportunistic behaviours of its suppliers. This trait is particularly desirable in cases of extreme uncertainty, like those caused by disruptions. On the other one, contracts' provisions are usually fixed and not extensively manageable, which makes contractual governance not completely suitable for circumstances of unforeseen overturns (Covid-19 is an appropriate instance).

Conversely, relational governance ensures higher flexibility in managing the buyer-supplier relationship but does not allow the avoidance of opportunistic behaviours from one of the parties. Thus, from the theoretical background a need for more empirical insights about how collaboration should enable SCRes through the right balance between contractual and relational governance under circumstances of external disruptions.

1.2 Company presentation and problem identification

The aim of this research was to fill the previously identified gap through a case study at "Fater S.p.A.". This is an Italian company belonging to the fast-moving consumer goods (FMGG) industry. It was founded in 1958 and it is a joint venture between "Procter & Gamble" (P&G) and the pharmaceutical group "Angelini Industries". Fater operates through four plants: two in Italy, one in Portugal and another one in Turkey. The company's product portfolio is composed of 5 different brands, and each of them corresponds to a specific type of product category: menstrual pads, tampons, laundry and household detergents, diapers, food products for infants' weaning.

After the pandemic outbreak, Fater faced a rather difficult period in which its supply chain was put under pressure. To better understand this, an example related to the production of detergents may be explanatory. On the 9th of March, the Italian government forced the compulsory lockdown for its citizens. Since people began to stay continuously at home, this led to the increase of some products' demand from consumers, especially personal care and household products. In the case of Fater, the company witnessed higher demand for its bleach and tampons. Nonetheless, intermittent supply shortages in the upstream segment of the supply chain posed challenges to maintaining optimal inventory levels. The consequence was that the company was not completely able to meet its customers' demand, and this resulted in a loss of potential profits. This situation made the company aware of the need to leverage collaboration with both existing and new partners, so that challenges created by these types of disruption could be tackled promptly.

The empirical case of Fater can be connected to the more general background which has been discussed above. Given unforeseen disruptions, companies need to manage collaboration with their partners in the right way. The reason is that they always need to effectively coordinate their activities with those of their upstream segment's partners. At the same time, it is not completely clear whether in order to do that companies should rely on contractual governance (to reduce opportunism), relational governance (to achieve flexibility), or both of them in a complementary way. The case study at Fater allowed to better understand this, bridging the gaps identified in the theoretical background.

1.3 Problem statement and conceptual model

The problem statement of the work, its conceptual model and research questions are defined as follow:

"How does **collaboration between supply chain's partners**, in the form of contractual and relational governance, contributes to **supply chain resilience in the face of external disruptions**?"





1.4 Research questions

Theoretical RQs:

- 1. What are supply chain disruptions and supply chain resilience?
- 2. What are supply chain collaboration and its main antecedents?
- 3. How does supply chain collaboration, in the form of contractual governance, contribute to supply chain resilience?
- 4. How does supply chain collaboration, in the form of relational governance, contribute to supply chain resilience?

Empirical RQs:

- 5. Which supply chain disruptions did Fater experience during the pandemic and what did they do to ensure supply chain resilience?
- 6. What was the significance of supply chain collaboration in ensuring supply chain resilience for Fater?
- 7. How did Fater leverage supply chain collaboration, in the form of contractual governance, to ensure supply chain resilience?
- 8. How did Fater leverage supply chain collaboration, in the form of relational governance, to ensure supply chain resilience?

1.5 Theoretical contributions

To date, it is possible to witness a growing interest in the literature regarding Covid-19 and its implications towards companies (Zackery et al., 2022). Therefore, the relevance embodied by this specific topic is something that would add value to the theoretical intended contributions of the present work. A major theoretical contribution derives from the case-based nature of this research. Indeed, Munir et al. (2020) reports the need to expand the studies about managerial solutions towards the consequences of Covid-19 through more case-based research. Going more deeply, this work will provide a case study related to the FMCG industry. In doing this, the intended contribution of the study will be based on considering the alliance between supply chain partners as the level of analysis. Lastly, as mentioned in the background, additional empirical research is required to gain insights about the appropriate balance between contractual and relational governance mechanisms in the face of external disruptions.

1.6 Practical contributions

The research is intended to provide mainly prescriptive insights for managers. The external environment might be rather risky due to unpredictable events. The consequent sense of uncertainty is something that managers would certainly prefer to avoid. However, in some circumstances, such as the pandemic outbreak, firms are not able to influence the external environment. Therefore, it might be argued that there is only room for buffering the undesired consequences of these events. Actually, we will note that Fater's case offers an empirical instance of proactive approach in the face of external disruptions.

After the last few years, the theme regarding how companies should manage situations of business tsunami deriving from exceptional conditions has been gaining increasing importance among public opinion. It might be just reminded that during the pandemic all news channels mostly talked about the virus.

Even though the topic is rather wide and, as discussed also in the theoretical background, may be studied from different points of view, for the interest of this study it will be narrowed down. The case study conducted at Fater will enrich the understanding of how to manage collaboration, recommending the right balance between the governance mechanisms. Whether in future there might be other unpredictable disruptions, managers will benefit from the support of this case study by knowing in advance which solutions proved more suitable in a similar case like the one of Fater. The overall uncertainty stemming from these circumstances will be reduced, and this will lead to benefits in terms of time required by managerial evaluations, efficiency and, finally, profitability.

Chapter 2: Theoretical Development

The following review was conducted by searching academic papers on the "Web of Science" website using keyword categories. Table 2.1 below summarizes the main papers found through this approach.

Category	Initial Keywords	Papers
Supply Chain	"Supply chain" AND	Angerhofer & Angelides, 2006; Barratt, 2004; Cai et al., 2010; Cao
Collaboration	"collaboration", "supply	& Zhang, 2010; Cao & Zhang, 2011; Chen et al., 2011; Ellram &
	chain" AND "partners",	Cooper, 1990; Fawcett et al., 2008; Forslund and Jonsson, 2009;
	"supply chain" AND	Fynes, 2005; Horvath, 2001; Jin & Hong, 2007; Kampstra et al.,
	"collaborative	2006; Kwon & Suh, 2004; Samaddar and Kadiyala, 2006;
	relationships"	Simatupang et al., 2004; Simatupang & Sridharan, 2008; Soosay &
	_	Hyland, 2015; Um & Oh, 2020; Walter, 2003.
Contractual	"Contractual	Adler et al., 1996; Cao and Lumineau, 2015; Chaturvedi and
Governance	governance	Martínezde Albéniz, 2011; Coase, 1937; Das et al., 2001; Fu et al.,
	mechanisms", "supply	2010; Ghosh & Fedorowicz, 2008; Giannoccaro & Pontrandolfo,
	chain" AND	2004; Goo et al., 2009; Gulati et al., 2010; Handfield and Bechtel,
	"contracts", "supply	2002; Hariga, 2011; Huber et al., 2013; Kim et al., 2010; Keller et al.,
	chain collaboration"	2021; Liu et al., 2022; Liu et al., 2009; Lumineau and Henderson,
	AND "contracts",	2012; Mac-neil, 1978; Noordewier et al., 1990; Pattison and Herron,
	"contracts" AND	2003; Poppo and Zenger, 2002; Roxenhall and Ghauri, 2004;
	"supply chain	Schepker et al., 2014; Sen and Mitra, 2000; Siggelkow, 2002; Snyder
	resilience"	et al., 2016; Williamson, 1985; Williamson, 2000; Xu et al., 2020;
		Zhao et al., 2022.
Relational	"Supply chain" AND	Adler et al., 1996; Akrout & Diallo, 2017; Andaleeb, 1996; Burt,
Governance	"relational governance",	1993; Cai et al., 2009; Coleman, 1988; Chunsheng et al., 2020; Das
	"supply chain" AND	et al., 2001; Emerson, 1976; Cao and Lumineau, 2015; Ghondaghsaz
	"trust", "supply chain	& Engesser, 2022; Ghosh & Fedorowicz, 2008; Goo et al., 2009;
	collaboration" AND	Gulati et al., 2010; , Handfield and Bechtel, 2002; Huber et al., 2013;
	"trust", "trust" and	Keller et al., 2021; Komiak & Benbasat, 2004; Lewicki and Bunker,
	"supply chain	1996; Laeequddin et al., 2010; Liu et al., 2009; Liu et al., 2022; Lui,
	resilience"	2009; Lui and Ngo, 2004; Lumineau and Henderson, 2012; Nikookar
		and Yanadori, 2022a; Nikookar and Yanadori, 2022b, Paluri &
		Mishal, 2020; Poppo and Zenger, 2002; Poppo et al., 2016; Powell et
		al., 2022; Sahay, 2003; Schepker et al., 2014; Siggelkow, 2002;
		Walker et al., 1997; Zaheer et al., 1998.
Supply Chain	"Supply chain	Akkermans & Van Wassenhove, 2018; Chopra and Sodhi, 2014;
Resilience	resilience", "supply	Christopher and Peck, 2004; Christopher and Rutherford, 2004; Closs
	chain disruptions",	and McGarrell, 2004; Datta et al., 2007; Erol et al., 2010; Folke,
	"supply chain	2006; Gao et al., 2016; Keller et al., 2021; Guoping and Xinqiu,
	collaboration" AND	2010; Kleindorfer, 2005; Oxford University Press, 2023; Parast
	"supply chain	& Shekarian, 2019; Paté-Cornell, 2012; Ponomarov and Holcomb,
	resilience"	2009; Sheffi and Rice, 2005; Simchi-Levi et al., 2018; Snyder et al.,
		2016; Tang, 2006; Tang and Tomlin, 2008; Wieland and Durach,
		2021; Yao and Meurier, 2012.

Table 2.1 Summary of main literature review's references per category

2.1 Supply chain collaboration

The importance of supply chain collaboration has been addressed as related to the fact that nowadays companies can't just see competition between individual firms. Conversely, it should be preferably identified between entire supply chains or supply networks (Cao & Zhang, 2010). Moreover, there is an increasing trend by which firms are operating in more dynamic environments, where technologies are rapidly changing, and customers are progressively more responsive (Soosay & Hyland, 2015). Ideally, these changes should be sustained by jointly developed efforts among supply chains. Scholars have begun studying with great effort this theme in the mid-1990s, with particular interest in collaborative planning forecasting and replenishment (CPFR) (Barratt, 2004). With the development of this concept, companies have been progressively moving towards a paradigm based on integrated solutions to meet customers' needs. This new paradigm is rather different compared to the conventional one, which was merely aimed at achieving lower prices with supply chain partners, thus obtaining more efficiency (Simatupang & Sridharan, 2008). Some scholars have even addressed supply chain collaboration as the key element in determining the success of supply chain management (Ellram and Cooper, 1990; Horvath, 2001).

The existing literature provides many definitions of supply chain collaboration, which differ in terms of their main focal point. By inspecting them, we argue that this may consist of either the cooperation itself, the firms' customers, or a combination of them.

As regards the first solution, Kampstra et al. (2006) have stated that supply chain collaborators are "financially independent entities that try to get the dependent parts of the chain to play together". The same line of interpretation, namely grounded on the cooperation itself, can be found among the work of Cao and Zhang (2011). These authors claimed that collaboration is "a partnership process where two or more autonomous firms work closely to plan and execute supply chain operations toward common goals and mutual benefits". Samaddar and Kadiyala (2006) also belong to this category, since they specify collaborative relationship "as one in which an organisation initiates and implements a knowledge creation endeavour, and a collaborating organisation shares the expense and benefits of newly created knowledge, including its joint ownership through patents and licences".

Then, there are some authors who provide more customer-centred definitions. Among them, Simatupang et al. (2004) deal with "a cooperative strategy of supply chain partners with a common goal of serving customers through integrated solutions for lowering cost and increasing revenue". "The ability to work across organisational boundaries to build and manage unique value-added processes to better meet customer needs" is the interpretation given by Fawcett et al. (2008). Finally, also Simatupang & Sridharan (2008) acquire an explicitly customer-centred perspective, as "collaboration describes the cooperation among independent, but related firms to share resources and capabilities to meet their customers' most extraordinary or dynamically changing needs".

During the data analysis process, the customer-oriented nature of Fater emerged distinctly. Given this, for the scope of this work supply chain collaboration is expressed in terms of "cooperative strategy involving two or more independent firms aimed at achieving the guiding goal of meeting customers' needs and all those subsequent objectives that may stem from it." Considering the several broad definitions provided by scholars, it can be recognised that supply chain collaboration might lack an accurate framing. The concept is rather wide, at times even blurred. In order to elucidate its picture, it may be effective to revise some theoretical works that have been specifying the main antecedents of supply chain collaboration.

- 1. Commitment: it deals with the extent to which parties are available to engage together and indicates their future orientation towards the efforts needed to face unexpected issues (Chen et al., 2011; Fynes 2005).
- 2. Trust: a positive attitude of each party regarding the belief that the other party's actions will be in line with the expectations (Walter, 2003).
- 3. Stakeholders: it is recognised that all the players of the supply chain are stakeholders (Angerhofer and Angelides, 2006).
- 4. Topology: the term refers to the specific configuration that the supply chain assumes under the collaborative relationship (Angerhofer and Angelides, 2006).
- 5. Goal congruence and incentive alignment: in any collaborative relationship, parties must feel that their own objectives depend on the realisation of the entire supply chain's objectives. In order to achieve this ideal state, it is necessary to align the incentives, which may involve sharing either costs, benefits, or both of them (Simatupang and Sridharan, 2005).
- 6. Collaborative communication and information sharing: the process through which parties share quantitative and qualitative data (Forslund and Jonsson, 2009). As uncertainty arises, for instance during disruptions, this aspect becomes both a fundamental challenge and an opportunity for the collaborative relationship.
- 7. Legal agreements and behavioural uncertainty: the collaboration between parties is usually described and formally coded through legal agreements (Cai et al., 2010).
- 8. Government support: this antecedent can play either a direct or indirect role in the collaboration between parties. However, it is useful to recognise that especially under circumstances of external disruptions, this element may be paramount in defining the relationship (Cai et al., 2010).

- 9. Asset specificity: it is the specific investment that each party makes in the relationship. This antecedent determines which party would have more negotiating power whether it was necessary to modify part of the agreement during its execution. It also affects the willingness that each party would have to exit the relationship, if allowed. Indeed, the higher the asset specificity from one party, the lower the availability of the same to leave and bear sunk costs (Kwon & Suh, 2004).
- 10. Organisational culture: this is often overlooked. Yet, common beliefs and values are essential for a smoothly working collaboration among partners. The respective cultures also define the behavioural standards that the parties will adopt in managing their informal relationships (Jin & Hong, 2007).
- 11. Governance mechanisms: all those formal and informal means through which parties intend to manage their collaborative relationship throughout its lifecycle. The two essentially recognised categories of governance identified are contractual and relational (Um & Oh, 2020). Among the others, these will be the supply chain collaboration's factors selected for the scope of this work.

2.2 Governance mechanisms

For the purpose of this work the attention will be directed towards the so-called governance mechanisms. These have also been defined as those particular rules, policies and behaviours through which two or more supply chain partners interact in order to carry out their respective collaborative activities (Poppo and Zenger, 2002). In particular, literature has highlighted the existence of two main different types of governance mechanisms, namely contractual and relational governance. The following sections are intended to discuss them more in depth. Additionally, it will be reviewed how literature has been addressing the two different views regarding the joint application of contractual and relational governance: are they complements or substitutes?

2.2.1 Contractual governance

Contractual governance refers to contracts signed between trading partners. Formal contracts are arrangements through which two or more parties codify obligations to carry out particular actions (Mac-neil, 1978). According to Giannoccaro & Pontrandolfo (2004), contracts' objective in the field of supply chain are mainly two: formally illustrate the structure of authorities and responsibilities,

and define the way supply chain partners want to share risks and benefits. Contracts can differ in complexity, based on the variety of potential occurrences they cover. Roxenhall & Ghauri (2004) claim that the structure of the organisations involved in the relationship and the nature of their activities play a significant role in establishing the extent to which contracts are more or less exhaustive. By addressing possible future scenarios that the companies may face throughout the trades, formal contracts are intended to reduce as far as possible risks exposure.

The main theory on which contractual governance is grounded is the Transaction Cost Theory. The relevance of this theory as regards contractual governance is conveyed by Williamson (2000) himself, according to whom "any issue that arises as or can be reformulated as a contracting issue can be examined to advantage in transaction cost economizing terms".

Transaction Cost Theory is based on the idea that transactions between parties entail bearing some costs related to, for instance, formulating the contracts, monitoring performances and potentially dealing with debates (Coase, 1937). Based on that, Williamson (1987) suggests that firms should conduct a comparative analysis of the costs stemming from each possible transaction, thus disclosing the most appropriate way to conduct it. Whether costs associated with potential risk exposure are significantly high, then signing formal agreements would be preferable. Throughout the years, the theory developed by Williamson has been extended to several themes, including some especially related to supply chain management such as vertical integration and channel relations (Noord ewier et al., 1990). Its relevance for the theme discussed in this work stems from the fact that it is the basis for the application of governance mechanisms such as contracts to regulate the relationship between supply chain partners. Their exposure to risks increases exceptionally whenever disruptions occur. Therefore, it is argued that contracts enhance the parties' wish to protect their needs.

Some scholars (Tan et al., 2021; Wang et al, 2011) have also highlighted the main factors related to contractual governance. These can be summarised in the following:

- 1) The application of written documentation. Codifying the agreements secure them and allow parties to establish their applicability.
- 2) The development of an arrangement regarding how parties want to share risks, benefits, and responsibilities. This factor is essential in case of disruptions, due to the subsequent imbalance of risks and benefits that may be spotted.
- 3) The alignment of parties' respective interests. This is particularly significant as regards collaboration.

 The specification of the time period that will be covered by the relationship between parties. As regards this, supply chain partners should try to understand the right time horizon of their agreements.

2.2.1.1 How contractual governance impacts SCRes

When it comes to the interaction between supply chain collaboration and SCRes, it is paramount to consider how contractual and relational governance may play a significant role. According to Ponomarov and Holcomb (2009), firms' capabilities in resisting under conditions of disruption go along with the level of risk sharing between supply chain partners. As previously stated, one of the main objectives of contractual agreements is precisely this one. The literature further discusses this matter by theorising typical scenarios that may occur within supply chain collaborations.

Snyder et al. (2016) identify the recurring situation in which, due to information asymmetries, the buyer submits to the supplier different contracts from which it could decide according to its risk-aversion. Other authors, instead, carried out studies regarding the benefits of performance-based contracts. Guajardo et al. (2012), for instance, support the effectiveness of these types of agreements in safeguarding the focal firm whenever failures occur in environments with low-frequency, high-impact disruptions. Other academics have conducted studies to identify which type of contract is the most proper for specific scenarios of uncertainty (Xu et al., 2020; Hariga, 2011; Fu et al., 2010).

Furthermore, this kind of studies have been the basis for the development of some companies' strategy, with the Hewlett-Packard's being one of the most popular. Their resulting conclusions argue that companies must not adopt just one type of contract. Instead, they should design entire portfolios of contracts. Long term contracts should be adopted for all those critical requirements that must be ensured in every sort of situation, including disruptions. On the other hand, occasionally it might be preferable to sign flexible, or option, contracts. These are particularly useful to hedge against inventory risk. Finally, the possibility to make spot purchases in the open market exists, either, but does not concern contractual governance within supply chain collaborations.

Considering the literature review, it can be stated that contractual governance contributes to SCRes through the four main ways summarised in the following figure.

Figure 2.4 How contractual governance impacts SCRes



2.2.2 Relational governance

Relational governance is based on Social Exchange Theory (Emerson, 1976) and refers to elements such as trust, solidarity, and information sharing. The goal of relational governance is to build an enduring collaboration between parties by reducing the application of authoritative relationships intended at minimising opportunism (Cai et al., 2009).

Trust is the major principle of relational governance and can be applied to a wide variety of contexts, including individuals, social groups, teams, companies and industries (Lewicki & Bunker, 1996). For the scope of this work, the level of analysis will be the dyadic relationship existing between supply chain partners. The literature has been addressing several types of trust, which is the key element of relational governance. Among them, the most relevant are the following.

- Calculative trust: usually parties cannot rely merely on trust. This particular form entails the application of an approach to relational governance that is grounded on the consideration of payoffs, as suggested by game theory. Calculative trust consists in the development of a process that involves assessing costs and benefits related to a sustained market relationship (Akrout & Diallo, 2017; Poppo et al., 2016).
- 2) Competence trust: when collaboration among supply chain partners is at its initial stage, parties have to define their own competences, thus determining the tasks that are going to perform respectively. When coping with competence, we refer to either operational or strategic skills (Ghondaghsaz & Engesser, 2022; Lui, 2009).

- 3) Trust in integrity: given a trustee and a trustor, this form consists in the confidence that the trustee acts in good faith. Integrity thrives through the principles of loyalty and consistency. Since it derives from the reciprocal experiences and each party's perceptions of the other's past behaviours, trust in integrity pertains to the developing phases of the relationship (Paluri & Mishal, 2020; Komiak & Benbasat, 2004).
- 4) Trust in predictability: it may be considered the other side to the coin of trust in integrity. In particular, acquiring the trustor's perspective, it touches upon the belief that activities carried out by the trustee are consistent to the extent that it will be possible to predict future actions with accuracy. Predictability in the alliance's ongoing course has been defined as an essential precondition to a straightforward functioning of the supply chain (Powell et al., 2022; Laeequddin et al., 2010).

2.2.2.1 How relational governance impacts SCRes

As far as relational governance is concerned, the literature reports many authors that highlight the importance of relationships at the individual level. Burt (1993) has been one of the first, advancing knowledge around the so-called "Social Capital Theory". This is grounded on the conviction that social relationships within a network of individuals, such as the one emerging from supply chain collaborations, are resources that develop human capital. Strong human relationships at the individual level are key to obtain resources and information from counterparts that would otherwise not be accessible. Coleman (1988) and Walker et al. (1997) support this conclusion, either. Nikookar and Yanadori (2022a) contribute to this topic by carrying out an insightful empirical study related to Covid-19 pandemic. The authors found that social interactions play a significant role in ensuring SCRes. The higher a manager's embeddedness within its reference network, the higher the quality and timeliness of the support received, the higher the efficacy in ensuring resilience.

When the interest shifts from individual to organisational level, existing literature results somewhat gaunt. A study from Chunsheng et al. (2020), for instance, assigns external integration and supply chain flexibility to the enablers of SCRes. Despite not directly referring to the concept of relational governance, their work proves suitable for our context considering the literature review upholds that both external integration and flexibility are concepts associated with relational governance. Interestingly, the previously discussed work from Nikookar and Yanadori (2022a) has been extended by the same authors to an organisational level analysis (Nikookar and Yanadori, 2022b). Supply chain collaboration exerted at this specific level through relational governance enables visibility, responsiveness, and flexibility, thus enhancing SCRes. To summarise, relational governance ensures trust-based decision-making, flexibility and adaptability, information sharing, and loyalty (Nikookar and Yanadori, 2022; Waler et al., 1997; Burt, 1993). The following figure conveys what discussed so far.

Supply Chain Collaboration in the form of relational governance Flexibility and adaptability Supply Chain Resilience Joint learning based on information sharing Loyalty and commitment Image: Chain Resilience

Figure 2.5 How relational governance impacts SCRes

2.2.3 Complementarity and substitutive views: the interaction between contractual and relational governance

Liu et al. (2022) recognize that in the last years, the academic field has been pervaded by a still ongoing debate regarding the interplay between contractual and relational governance. The substance underlying this debate applies to two different perspectives which have been developed as regards the interaction between them, namely the complementarity and substitutive views.

The complementarity view is based on the proposition that applying forms of one type of governance increases the expected benefits of relying also on the other one (Liu et al., 2009). Conversely, supporters of the substitutive view claim that applying forms of one type of governance reduces the expected benefits of relying also on the other one (Lui & Ngo, 2004). This distinction is proposed also by Siggelkow (2002), even though through the more technical concept of marginal benefits. According to his work, if the marginal benefits of one governance increase when the other's benefits increase, then we have the complementarity view. Contrariwise, if the marginal benefits of one governance decrease when the other's benefits increase, then we are dealing with the substitutive view. view.

From a general overview of the literature, it will be noticed that studies that support either the complementarity or the substitutive view follow two separate streams. First, there are some authors who try to solve this debate by investigating key elements, determinants, and strengths of the two perspectives. Differently, the second stream acquires a situational standpoint, addressing how the two governance mechanisms interact under specific circumstances faced by the parties' relationship during its lifecycle.

The work of Goo et al. (2009) underpins that contractual and relational governance are complements due to the fact that the weaknesses of one are also the strengths of the other. Indeed, contracts may be used to agree on how to cope with predictable events, while relational governance deals with unforeseeable situations. This approach towards the existing debate is grounded on a "compensating logic", which has been advanced also by other studies (Gulati et al., 2010; Adler et al., 1996). According to them, contractual governance is likely to compensate for the limits of relational governance and vice versa. Similarly, Handfield and Bechtel (2002) conclude that contractual agreements can compensate for legal obligations when trust between supply chain partners is poor.

In contrast to compensating logic, the so-called "replacing logic" states that contracts and trust have the same function, that is reducing uncertainty, thus implying that it is not always required to combine them. This particular logic has been accepted, for instance, by Das et al. (2001), and Horgan and Mühlau (2006). The common final argumentation is that the belief that contracts must be a necessary antecedent of relational governance is a misleading conviction. Contracts can actually play a significant role in the initial phases of supply chain collaborations, as they may set normative rules to fill the gap when trust is absent (Ghosh & Fedorowicz, 2008).

Furthermore, some other scholars have backed the substitutive view by developing another logic, namely the "dampening" one. As far as this is concerned, the suggestion is that contractual governance might threaten an effective use of relational governance mechanisms (Gulati, 1995). It may be sufficient to think about a situation in which one of the parties aspires to such a detailed and comprehensive contractual agreement that the supply chain partner diminishes its perceived trust in the relationship. This is a potential state which is highly likely to occur when supply chains face disruptions that enhance the overall uncertainty.

As opposed to this argumentation, the so-called "enabling one" remarks that each governance can actually favour conditions that enable the other one (Horgan & Mühlau, 2006). The enabling logic is particularly reasonable if we consider that trust may be an effective means towards the realisation of the common goals established by contracts. Dyer and Chu (2003) belong to this logic, as their work finds that, even though contracts increase administrative costs, they are key in developing trusts among parties in the initial stages of the relationship. This is particularly true when companies differ for contingencies such as their organisational sizes. In a nutshell, compensating and enabling logics stand for the complementarity view, while replacing and dampening perspectives give support to the substitutive view. The following figure briefly encloses this taxonomy derived from the literature.

Complementarity view	Substitutive view
Compensating logic	Replacing logic
Enabling logic	Dampening logic

Figure 2.2 Summary of theoretical perspectives regarding interaction between governance mechanisms. Personal figure

Delving into the academic stream that deals with how contractual and relational governance affect SCRes, it is required to discuss their dynamic nature. This has already been introduced in the first chapter. The literature review has demonstrated that studies about this context are rather recent, as confirmed also by Huber et al. (2013). Following their analyses of the four logics previously

discussed, they stated that prior works dealing with the interplay between these two governance types have resulted somewhat static. This conveys that literature has usually taken for granted that contractual and relational governance interplay does not evolve over time. The subsequent conclusion is that they may be only complements or substitutes throughout the collaborative relationship among supply chain partners.

However, the practical contributions from the work of Huber et al. (2013) reveal that theoretical studies might have underestimated the potential nature of this relationship. This has been defined as both dynamic and interwoven. As a consequence, it can be stated that the governance body underlying the relationship between supply chain partners does fluctuate in case of disruptions, thus challenging SCRes. This deduction finds support within the work of Keller et al. (2021), which proves extremely worthwhile as regards the relationship between our conceptual model's variables. The authors reiterate that acquiring a dynamic perspective in alliance governance types whenever disruption occurs is fundamental. They claim the need to go beyond the traditional view that associates contractual governance with formal means and relational governance with informal means. As shown by the following table, extracted by their study, four revised configurations of governance mechanisms have been theorised.

I avail of codification of alliance governmence	Means to enforce alliance governance mechanisms' ruling principles		
mechanisms' ruling principles	Contractual	Relational	
Formal	Formal contractual governance	Formal relational governance	
	Conceptual definition: the set of codified enforceable promises that define the rights and obligations of the parties; for example, termination, auditing, or lawsuit provisions.	Conceptual definition: the set of codified patterns of behavior to which parties are expected to conform; for example, exchange of personnel, decision-making rules, or meeting procedures.	
Informal	Informal contractual governance	Informal relational governance	
	Conceptual definition: the set of uncodified enforceable promises that define the rights and obligations of the parties; for example, confidentiality arrangements, task division, or decision making.	Conceptual definition: the set of uncodified patterns of behavior to which parties are expected to conform; for example, trust and positive interpersonal relationships.	

Figure 2.3 Innovative perspectives regarding contractual and relational governance. Source: Keller et al. (2021)

2.3 Supply chain resilience towards disruptions

The following section is intended to discuss the major insights that can be derived from the literature concerning SCRes towards external disruptions. Through this, a deeper understanding of the conceptual model's dependent variable will be furnished.

2.3.1 Supply chain disruptions

Supply chain disruptions can be defined as "random events that cause a supplier or other element of the supply chain to stop functioning, either completely or partially, for a (typically random) amount of time" (Snyder et al., 2016).

The literature regarding this topic is rather wide, due to countless potential determinants of disruptions. As an attempt to better define the outline of this theoretical field, some scholars have been differentiating forms of disruptions in inter-organizational relationships based on the triggering events. Among them, Keller et al. (2021) specify that disruptions can stem from:

- Internal events that are directly related to the collaborative relationship, but at the very beginning go beyond its agreed scope. An example may consist in one of the partner's misconducts within a business that does not belong to the initially agreed boundaries of the collaboration.
- 2. Internal events that are directly related to the collaborative relationship and concern its agreed scope since the beginning. The breakdown of a particular engineering system employed by the partners within the collaboration's agreed boundaries may be an example.
- 3. External occurrences that may not depend on the firm's actual capabilities of preventing them (the situation faced by Fater within the context of the pandemic perfectly suits this case).

Similarly, Chopra and Sodhi (2014) group disruptions according to their roots. These can be either operational and directly related to the partnership, or external (Parast & Shekarian, 2019; Tang, 2006; Kleindorfer & Saad, 2009). In particular, the root causes for supply chain disruptions that belong to the first category are "inaccurate forecasts", "capacity limitations", "systems failure", "delays" and "procurement inefficiencies". Instead, the root cause identified by Chopra and Sodhi (2014) corresponding to the third category of Keller et al. (2021) work is "disasters".

Another theoretical stream recognizable within literature which differs from the one previously presented consists in those scholars who address disruptions' frequency of happening. Tang and Tomlin (2008) focus on those risks that are characterised by high likelihood of occurrence, listing supply and demand risks, process risks, behavioural risks and environmental risks. The pandemic is certainly an environmental risk, even though it cannot be denied that all the others might originate from it. For instance, it is plausible to believe that behaviours from a supply chain partner coming after a disaster like the pandemic might end up in behavioural risks.

There are also other theoretical conceptualizations found in the literature that are grounded on the disruptions' likelihood of occurrence. The Covid-19 pandemic falls within the theoretical definition of "black swan", namely a not predictable disruption (Paté-Cornell, 2012), something that has almost never happened before, characterised by low-probability and massive immediate impact on firms (Akkermans & Van Wassenhove, 2018).

2.3.2 Supply chain resilience

The basic notion of resilience consists in "the ability of people or things to recover quickly after something unpleasant, such as shock, injury, etc." (Oxford University Press, 2023). By generally referring to complex networks, Gao et al. (2016) reports that resilience has been applied to manifold fields as a form of restoration in case of distress situations. When we narrow down our centre of attention to SCRes, a variety of definitions arise from the literature. Even from this preliminary comprehension of the topic, it can be stated that academics are somehow divided into two major schools of thought.

First, some scholars refer to it as the capacity of a supply chain to be stable and solid whenever disruptions occur, that is "supply chain robustness". Christopher and Rutherford (2004) state that "resilience is the ability of a system to return to its original state after being disturbed". Similarly, Guoping and Xinqiu (2010) claim that for a supply chain to be resilient means coming back to its original configuration. Maintaining continuity of operations emerges as the core idea also underlying the theorization of Ponomarov and Holcomb (2009). A further way of conveying this perspective can be found in the work of Yao and Meurier (2012), where supply chains are ideally thought to be resilient when they "bounce back from disruptive events".

A second school of thought widens the span of SCRes by implementing references to elements such as flexibility, adjustment, ability to adapt and commute. In this respect, it is stated as "supply chain agility". According to Datta et al. (2007), for instance, "SCRes is not just the ability to recover from mishaps, but is a proactive, structured and integrated exploration of capabilities within the supply chain to cope with unforeseen events". The possibility to proactively move towards a new, desired system is explicitly stated also by Christopher and Peck (2004), Closs and McGarrell (2004), and Erol et al. (2010).

This twofold perspective concerning SCRes that dominates literature has been interpreted in an interesting different way by Wieland and Durach (2021). Their work is built on the comparison between the literature about SCRes and the empirical assessment of what some companies have carried out during the pandemic to ensure it. In essence, the authors interpret the dichotomy differentiating between "engineering resilience" and "social-ecological resilience".

The first type is the most common and suits the traditional school of thought that views SCRes as the capacity to bounce back to a pre-established steady equilibrium (Rice & Sheffi, 2005). The basic assumption is that networks function as engineered systems completely managed by firms. Simchi-Levi et al. (2018) have even provided a solution to quantify this concept, introducing the metrics of time-to-recovery (TTR) and time-to-survive (TTS). Engineering SCRes is obtained when TTR does not exceed TTS, with the system capable of restoring its original state. However, the assumption that resilience involves stability around a desired equilibrium could cause the system to fall into long term rigidity. This is particularly true when exceptional disruptions occur, with the pandemic belonging to this instance.

Suggesting this reasoning, Folke (2006) states that SCRes might also require the system moving from one behaviour to another, adapting itself to the new conditions. The social-ecological perspective is then presented. Supply chains are complex, open systems in which organisations, teams, and individuals interact as it was an ecological one. This perspective involves the possibility to experiment new configurations of the whole system, so that in the long run this could evolve and adapt towards disruptive events.

Chapter 3: Methodology

The objective of this chapter is to provide details about the research approach adopted to carry out this work. First, the nature of the research will be addressed. Afterwards, the reader will be issued with the specific research design applied, including the main justifications behind this choice. At this point, the data collection process will be examined. The chapter will end by disclosing how data have been analysed in order to achieve findings. Notice to both reliability and validity of the methodology will be covered, either.

3.1 The nature and design of the research

Theoretical research questions were addressed using existing literature. Conversely, empirical ones were addressed through research which is exploratory in nature. The aim is to achieve new and valuable insights concerning the research topic (Swedberg, 2020; Stebbins, 2001).

The applied methodology consisted in a cross-sectional, retrospective case study through a qualitative, inductive approach based on primary data. It can be stated that the choice of this specific research nature directly stems from the particular issue at hand. Indeed, the variables identified though the conceptual model would be more properly spotted and discussed through a qualitative approach. This is especially true for a variable like relational governance, as from the literature the distinctly abstract nature of trust has raised. Qualitative research can indeed enable exploring complex phenomena and the hidden causal relationships underlying them, obtaining in-depth insights that could otherwise be omitted by quantitative studies.

The previously described approach had defined a case study held at the Italian company Fater S.p.A., one of the leading firms of the FMCG industry. This was cross-sectional and retrospective as data referred to the past and were collected at one point in time (Hua & David, 2008). Chosen as research design, a single case study ensures the benefit of a great depth into the topic at hand, allowing for identifying complex causal relationships that might be neglected by other types of study (Yin, 2009). The unit of analysis consisted in the FMCG supply chain, in which the lens has been directed towards the collaborative relationships existing between a focal firm and its supply chain partners on an organizational level. The FMCG industry is a highly complex one, with particular regards to the diversified product portfolios characterising its companies. This feature determines we are dealing

with a rather intricate business environment, which in turn calls for interest towards how a company within it has been coping with challenges deriving from external disruptions.

3.2 Data collection

3.1.1 Sampling

Having selected the specific case of Fater S.p.A., two data sources have been identified. First, some data arose from introductory meetings with Fater's managers aimed at discussing the project behind the present study and being informed about their support to the research.

However, the predominant primary data source consisted in semi-structured interviews. Relying on the worthwhile support of Fater's Initiative Senior Manager, it was possible to reach out to the interviewees. Therefore, two sampling methods were used in this study, namely purposive sampling and snowball sampling.

Purposive sampling is a non-probabilistic technique through which selection is grounded on detailed characteristics requested by the researcher (Zikmund et al., 2013). In this particular instance, some managers were chosen because of their specific role. They were selected from different functions, namely purchasing (raw materials and packaging), management of the equipment, logistics and distribution, outsourcing components, and production planning.

Snowball sampling-wise, we are dealing with a non-probabilistic technique through which new units are recruited by already existing sampling units (Goodman, 1961). Indeed, the final number of interviews was achieved thanks to the support provided by the initially contacted Initiative Senior Manager, who indicated other potential interviewees for the case study at hand.

3.1.2 Interviews

Respondents were contacted through email, and one-to-one online meetings lasting 32 minutes on average were organised for the purpose of collecting data through interviews. Figure 3.1 reports the interviews' details: participants' role, the date and the length. These are a type of non-standardised interviews, which are thought to give access to richer information (Saunders et al., 2012).

5		
Interviewees' role	Length	Date
Senior Initiative Manager	00:23:04	10/03/2023
Senior Initiative Manager	00:20:00	11/04/2023
Senior Initiative Manager	00:19:37	11/04/2023
EMEA Physical		05/04/2023
Distribution Manager	00:26:18	
Senior Buyer Fabric &	00:35:00	13/03/2023
Home Care		
Product Demand Planner	1:03:06	06/04/2023
Materials Demand Planner	00:45:01	06/04/2023
Distribution Manager	00:18:50	05/04/2023
Materials Buyer	00:31:02	12/04/2023
Senior Buyer	00:50:44	06/04/2023

Figure 3.1 Interviews' details

Eventually, ten interviews were successfully arranged. They were always recorded, so that no data could be lost due to the inability to write down everything. However, notes were still jotted down to enable an easier afterwards identification of the most interesting interviews' insights.

As far as the meetings' structure is concerned, conversations were ordered in four main sections. To initiate, questions regarding the managers' specific role were asked to better frame their respective duties and responsibilities. Secondly, respondents were interviewed on the consequences, both threats and opportunities, witnessed by Fater during the Covid-19 crisis. At this stage, interviews moved towards topics directly related to contractual governance. To conclude, the last section dealt with relational governance. Appendix 3.2 contains an interview protocol, which is intended to provide a cue about the interviews' body. Additionally, Appendix 3.3 presents the transcription of one of the conducted interviews. Should further examination of the interviews be required, the remaining transcripts can be obtained upon request. Interviews helped answering the empirical research questions as Fater's managers provided comprehensive information on the approach adopted by the company during the pandemic.

Having achieved this stage in the research process, it was then necessary to transcribe the interviews and translate them from Italian to English. Data was now set to go through the analysis process, which will now be discussed in detail.

3.3 Data analysis

A common concern occurring in case of qualitative data gathered through interviews consists in managing a widespread amount of information (Skjott & Korsgaard, 2019). Then, it might be challenging to systematise it and carry out a scientific analysis process that would not overlook significant insights. Since the objective of an effective methodology is to avoid this potential instance, for the scope of this work a widely adopted approach to qualitative data analysis was applied, namely the coding.

At its core, the coding method implies identifying particular meanings within data and labelling these with a code, that is "a word or short phrase that symbolically assigns a summative, salient, essencecapturing, and/or evocative attribute for a portion of language-based or visual data" (Saldaña, 2015). Henceforth, this method was applied to all interviews' transcriptions. More specifically, the data analysis process of this study complied with the so-called "inductive coding", which reflects the inherent nature of grounded theory. Indeed, through an inductive coding approach, the research methodology remains robustly anchored to available data since codes are formulated, as far as possible, from terms and phrases expressed by participants themselves. Nonetheless, this approach was also backed by referencing findings from extant literature. In chapter 2, determinants of supply chain collaboration and resilience have been established as their respective measures. As a commitment to this theoretical review, codes were determined supporting the inductive coding scheme by constantly searching for those theoretical-grounded determinants.

Proceeding through the analysis course, it was still needed to make order among the countless codes recognised. Since coding is an approach to qualitative data analysis that leads to the identification of knowledge for nascent theories in a progressive way, it was then required to advance additional coding cycles (Gioia et al., 2013). Eventually, three coding cycles were carried out.

The first one is commonly known among scholars as "open coding". Being a descriptive phase of the process, it was tightly aligned with the basic form of inductive coding previously discussed. Classification-wise, the units of meaning to which codes have been applied were either single words, sentences, or entire paragraphs. In order to follow a more detailed procedure to open coding, the "5W-

1H" (that is Who, What, Where, When, Why, How) solution suggested by Flick (2009) was taken as a guide throughout the whole cycle. Basic descriptive codes were then identified, so that supply chain collaboration, SCRes, and their sub variables, could have been subsequently spotted from interviews' transcriptions.

The following cycle of coding is known as "axial coding" and is intended to further refine and categorise the codes derived from the first level of analysis. Therefore, correlations and overlaps among codes were tracked in order to define distinct thematic categories. Thanks to this refinement, an upper level of data framing was achieved, allowing a better understanding of the causal relationships hidden behind the concepts. The "Six Cs Model" (Larossa, 2005) worked as a guiding principle at this phase of the study. Basically, "Causes, Contexts, Contingencies, Consequences, Covariance, and Conditions" were the factors through which categorization was conducted. "Core codes" from the most interconnected open codes emerged. In particular, while open codes labelled extremely basic elements, core ones were formulated to create thematic categories that could reflect the model's variables. As argued by Larossa (2005), axial coding establishes the moment in qualitative data analysis when research "begins to fulfil its theoretical promise".

Eventually, the third and last coding cycle, namely "selective coding", enables ultimate theory generation. Carrying out the conclusive step of data analysis consisted in systematically relating each core category to other categories and filling the categories that needed further refinement. Flick (2009) stated that selective coding brings axial coding to a "higher level of abstraction, leading to the formulation of the story of the case". As an attempt to exhibit better (Verdinelli & Scagnoli, 2013) the overarching structure derived from the qualitative analysis conducted, either causal relationships' trees or summary tables were created. The consequential coding cycles enabled a systematic categorization of the initially chaotic load of information which eventually led to main findings and conclusions. Answers to empirical research questions, then, were finally achieved. These will be more deeply discussed in the upcoming chapters.

3.4 Data reliability and validity

Inductive coding guarantees to a great extent the validity and reliability of data analysis, since text is let speak for itself, avoiding that prior conceptualisations could potentially bias the entire process (Linneberg & Korsgaard, 2019). The last mentioned is just one of the means employed within the research process to guarantee data validity and reliability. In order to effectively summarise them,

the following tables provide a list of the major solutions on which these scientific requirements to data collection and data analysis are grounded.

Table 3.1 Means for data validity

- Inductive coding approach backed by literature: researcher's bias is tackled since codes are based on both words expressed by interviewees and insights from existing literature (Saldaña, 2015).
- Recording of interviews through OBS studio (McDonnell & McPhail, 2018).
- Additional recording with smartphone (McDonnell & McPhail, 2018).
- Validation of notes through comparison with recordings (Charmaz, 2014).
- Calls organised mainly through one-to-one online sessions. The risks of confounding data in case of group interviews are high (Seidman, 2013).
- Purposive sampling, respondents were chosen based on their job positions (Patton, 2015).
- Snowball sampling, most suitable respondents were chosen considering suggestions from the initially contacted manager (Patton, 2015).

Table 3.2 Means for data reliability

- Inductive coding approach backed by literature: researcher's bias is tackled since codes are based on both words expressed by interviewees and insights from existing literature (Saldaña, 2015).
- Member checking: Data analysis check from interviewees (Saldaña, 2015).
- Triangulation: use of recurring, more general, questions (e.g., regarding the consequences faced by Fater's supply chain after the pandemic outbreak), with following comparison of replies from different interviewees (Rubin & Rubin, 2012).
- Reflexivity: the process of reflecting on personal biases and assumptions (Finlay, 2002).

Chapter 4: Findings

Findings will be presented in a structured way, namely following the empirical research questions. That said, the chapter will begin by analysing the major disruptions that the company faced during the pandemic, which have been clarified throughout the data collection process. The ensuing discussion will primarily focus on the essential particulars pertaining to Fater's collaborative efforts with its supply chain partners during the Covid-19 crisis. Starting from the general approach adopted to ensure SCRes, afterwards contractual and relational governance will be covered more deeply.

4.1 Fater's supply chain disruptions

During the interviews all the managers that were involved felt the need to discuss in detail Fater's supply chain disruptions, so that the following information regarding how collaboration ensured SCRes would have been more thoughtful and structured. The pandemic had a dual impact on the company, manifesting itself through both environmental and business-related perspectives.

As far as environmental disruptions are concerned, these were either regulative or cognitive. Regulative problems mainly depended on the countless restrictions that, especially during the initial stages of the health crisis, governments had been applying. Not only it was a matter of practical constraints following these decisions, but also of keeping up with the huge amount of information coming every day from the countries where either Fater or its partners operated: one of the managers from the distribution's logistics said: "sometimes it was also a matter of going to receive, or rather going to look for, updates on a day-to-day basis, sometimes on the website of the various countries they were in English, other times in the local language, so cooperation with logistics service providers was crucial in this". Rather, cognitive issues are more consciousness-related and stem from the overall complexity characterising the pandemic.

Many business-related disruptions occurred during the pandemic, either. These were either economic or operational and can be considered the most significant from a supply chain perspective. For instance, demand planners highlighted more than once that Fater experienced an unbelievable increase in demand during the pandemic, especially regarding its bleach: *"first of all, the crisis was largely due to increases in demand. In particular, there has been a significant increase in demand for bleach"*. Keeping the demand's trend was somewhat arduous, as there might have been materials'

shortages, logistics' constraints, or closed plants. Table 4.1 reports the main data related to these issues that were identified during the interviews.

	Table 4.1	Main disruptions caused by the pandemic		
Regulative issues	Inhomogeneous	"[] because restrictions outside the EU were not uniform." (EMEA		
	restrictions	Physical Distribution Manager)		
	Rapidly changing	"First, we are highly connected with official news sources, the		
	normative	government, etc., because you need to know the rules of the game		
	prescriptions	which rapidly changed" (Senior Buyer)		
	Blocks at the	"We had difficulties at customsespecially in the case of non-		
	customs	European customs" (EMEA Physical Distribution Manager)		
	Uncertainty	"There was an amazing uncertainty" (Senior Initiative Manager)		
		"A whole series of suppliers have been introduced, even during the		
	Emergency	emergency, some of whom may not have been initially qualified"		
		(Senior Initiative Manager)		
	Short time to act	"[] what we did? An immediate reaction" (Demand Planner)		
Cognitive	Anomation	"Covid brought anomalies in many aspects of Fater's operations"		
issues	Anomanes	(Distribution Manager)		
	Completely	"[] a chain that completely changed its way of working, a		
	changed context	completely changed context" (EMEA Physical Distribution Manager)		
		"That's why I'm telling you, during that specific period, you found		
	Exogenous events	yourself dealing with issues that went just beyond us [] (EMEA		
		Physical Distribution Manager)		
	Increase in demand	"First of all, the crisis was largely due to increases in demand. In		
		particular, there has been a significant increase in demand for		
		bleach." (Senior Initiative Manager)		
Fermin	Less regular sell- out	"Sometimes even in our relationships with customers who placed		
Economic		orders with us there was a lack of regularity in sell-out." (EMEA		
issues		Physical Distribution Manager)		
	High delivery costs	"The issues were mainly related to [], higher delivery costs []"		
		(EMEA Physical Distribution Manager)		
	Prices' volatility	"The energy prices were more volatile []" (Materials Buyer)		
	Materials'	"When the industry restarted, some basic materials that are also used		
	shortages	in other sectors were missing" (Materials Buyer)		
	Critical items	"This meansproduction by production, line up by line up we		
		understood which were the critical materialscritical for, let's say,		
		industrial reasons, geographical, supply chain-related" (Senior		
		Initiative Manager)		
Operational	Lower availability	"The issues were mainly related to [], and a relative decrease in		
issues	of means of	the availability of suitable vehicles for loading" (EMEA Physical		
	transportation	Distribution Manager)		
		"During the Covid period, you could have, for example, 10 drivers		
		who got sick or had symptoms and couldn't go to load, and therefore		
	Ill carriers	there were another 10 who were also in isolation, waiting for a test,		
		who couldn't leave either. It's a difficult problem to solve in such a		
		challenging context" (EMEA Physical Distribution Manager)		

4.2 Fater's supply chain collaboration

What looks crystal clear from data gathered among Fater's managers is that supply chain collaboration played a crucial role in ensuring SCRes during the pandemic. Fater's extensive network of partners allowed the company to respond to the unprecedented increase in demand experienced by the FMCG industry since March 2020. What emerged is that this is particularly true as regards the upstream segment of the supply chain. Indeed, as previously described, the main operational issues that occurred were related to materials' shortages. Some items showed critical availability for either industry-related reasons, geographical reasons, or technical reasons. For instance, interviewees underlined that tampons share many raw materials with masks, for which the whole world witnessed an incredible increase in demand during the health crisis: "Consider that we are a company that produces diapers, absorbents, and those fabrics that you see in these products are in many ways the same ones used for masks" (Senior Initiative Manager). Consequently, the major challenge consisted in balancing demand with a supply that was globally shrinking, and occasionally even ceasing.

Fater mainly collaborates with suppliers to outsource some materials' production. Interviews with the "Initiative Manager" and the "Senior Buyer Fabric & Home Care" allowed to understand that there are three cases in which Fater relies on outsourcing strategies: in case of small productions, capital-intensive ones, and specific know-how required. Basically, Fater's outsourcing strategy is driven by the need to achieve efficiency without putting quality at risk.



Figure 4.2 Fater's supply chain collaboration tree

When it comes to logistics, Fater collaborates with 3PL in managing external warehouses, and distributing its final products to customers. Figure 4.2 shows what said, enclosing "Fater's supply chain collaboration tree".

To gain an idea of the frequency with which interviewees mentioned collaboration as response to disruptions, it might just be reminded that it was the core category with the highest number of codes, namely 23 out of 125, around 18% of the total. For additional insights, these can be retrieved from Appendix 4.1, which reports the main codes identified during data analysis. "Dealing with these suppliers has been a key element during the Covid-19 pandemic", mentioned the Initiative Senior Manager. Specifically, this has been "true with suppliers where you have a great bargaining power [...], and I would say to you that we can define this as a great example of collaboration". "All the system was adapting itself to the new rules of the game", then "it was necessary to collaborate more" (Demand Planner). Another manager told that "it was a moment in which the only solution was to come closer to both suppliers and partners".

One statement which effectively summarizes Fater's attitude towards supply chain collaboration comes from the Senior Buyer, who reminded what one of his superiors used to say years before. Under circumstances of supply chain disruptions, where materials could be either scarce or inaccessible, collaboration between a focal firm and its partners is put under pressure. Therefore, this manager from procurement told his colleagues: "*ok, reach out to our competitors and see if they have these materials*". This affirmation is rather "on the edge", yet it conveys quite successfully to which extent the company relies on collaboration with external partners in order to deal with complex situations like the one caused by the Covid-19 pandemic.

What emerged from the data is that collaboration was essential not only in the relationships between Fater and its suppliers, but also with 3PL as far as logistics is concerned. From this function, interviewees claimed that "[...] as you see, let's say, collaboration was paramount on everything, including logistics".

Concisely, interviewees have reported many statements that outline the importance supply chain collaboration has for Fater and its partners. This proved to be even more significant when a complex and unpredictable disruption such as the pandemic broke out.

Before delving into how both contractual and relational governance could enable the application of supply chain collaboration to ensure SCRes, it may be valuable to consult the most impactful statements about this aspect that emerged from the interview. Table 4.3 comes to this purpose.
Table 4.3 Main statements emerged about	Tutouriouso	
"Supply chain collaboration"	Interviewee	
"Dealing with these suppliers has been a key element	Senior Initiative	
during the Covid-19 pandemic"	Manager	
"All the system was adapting itself to the new rules	Materials Demand	
of the game, then it was necessary to collaborate	Planner	
more"		
"[] as you see let's say collaboration was	Physical Distribution	
paramount on eventhing including logistics"	Manager	
paramouni on everyining, including logistics		
"It was a moment in which the only solution was to	Final Product	
come closer to both suppliers and partners"	Demand Planner	
"Sumply above collaboration was fundamental	Physical Distribution	
supply chain conduction was jundamental,	Manager	
absolutely, boin internatiy and externatiy		
"It's heav a moment of higher sharing"	Final Product	
n s been a moment of nigher sharing	Demand Planner	
"All the system adapted itself to the new rules, not	Final Product	
only Fater"	Demand Planner	
"It was necessary to collaborate more, to tell things	Final Product	
as they truly were"	Demand Planner	
"We completely changed the way of working with	Final Product	
external partners, more availability, more	Demand planner	
transparency"	Demand planner	

4.3 Fater's supply chain resilience

Previously reported findings clearly express the relevance that supply chain collaboration with its partners had for Fater in ensuring SCRes within a context of extreme uncertainty. Both contractual and relational governance were revealed as mechanisms adopted by the company to guarantee its resilience. However, before addressing in more detail each of these and derive the optimal balance between them, it is necessary to frame the general approach that the company had been embracing, both before and during the crisis. Consequently, it will be feasible to recognize more deeply the role played by both governance mechanisms.

First, when talking about SCRes, Fater's managers referred mainly to the so called "Business Continuity Plans" (BCPs), with three types of plans in place: permanent, crisis-mode, and detailed for specific materials.

- A permanent BCP is one which the company had been implementing even before the breakout of the pandemic, with the objective of anticipating potential disruptions, like the one that eventually occurred in 2020.
- A crisis-mode BCP is a general plan expressly formulated to tackle the issues caused by an emergency.
- Detailed BCPs, instead, were those put in place whenever the firm suddenly ran out of specific materials that could be critical for business continuity.

Permanent and crisis mode BCPs result in "backup plans". A Senior Planning Manager described in detail the system adopted by Fater within these BCPs, that is a "traffic lights system". This is grounded on the more general "sourcing strategy" and "plan of commercial initiatives", and categorises outsourced materials in a structured way, as follows:

- Green materials: all those materials for which the company has already fulfilled a backup plan with its partners.
- Yellow materials: there is a certain risk of shortages for which Fater should conceive a detailed backup plans that could anticipate supply chain disruptions. In this case the plans are usually short-term oriented and consist in either increasing stocks or looking for spot purchases.
- Red materials: in some instances, there is no room for creating immediate backup plans. The only possibility is to collaboratively work in the long term to check if red materials can be shifted to yellow. This usually requires qualifying alternative suppliers, a long-standing process that has been necessarily shortened and simplified during the pandemic.

Detailed BCPs-wise, these initially sort materials by their current availability. If materials are available, then managers evaluate the possibility of modifying its productive mix in order to guarantee more efficiency for both Fater and its suppliers. As regards unavailable items, instead, these are further classified in:

- Unavailable decisive materials. A typical example is the one of those critical chemical
 materials that are necessary to create products such as bleach. In this case, Fater resorted to
 materials' dilution, reducing the percentage of those items within reasonable margins that
 would not have impacted excessively the performance. Another example consists in the
 resin's shortages. This is an essential raw material to produce plastic bottles. Therefore, Fater
 collaboratively worked with its customers to change their usual production mix, thus offering
 less bottles' sizes.
- Unavailable non decisive (from a functional point of view) materials. For instance, Fater's partners experienced shortages of paper to make packaging. In this case, the company accommodated its suppliers' need by reducing promotional and double packages. This is done at the expense of some service level, thus requiring certain compromises.
- Unavailable non decisive (from an aesthetic point of view) materials. The Senior Buyer Fabric and Home care reported the example of the triggers used for surfaces' disinfectants. These are of different colours according to the type of disinfectant. However, if the company had experienced a lack of, for instance, red triggers, then they would have standardized the products and used the same trigger for different products. Again, this might have been done at a slight expense of final consumers' perception.

Having made it this far, Fater then mapped its current partners' network to evaluate whether it was necessary to collaborate with existing ones ensuring supply chain robustness, or it was preferable to modify it thus adapting to innovative configurations with new partners. This final assessment is the same in which also the more general crisis mode and permanent BCPs result in. Figure 4.4, which resulted from the coding method, display the overall decision-making process described so far and lay the foundations to better understand how contractual and relational governance were employed throughout the course of action from Fater.



Figure 4.4 Fater's decision-making process for supply chain collaboration and materials' mapping

4.4 How Fater ensured resilience with contractual governance

Fater regards contractual mechanisms as an essential, albeit not the primary means of mitigating supply chain disruptions (we will notice that relational governance prevails). Measures of contractual governance emerged from different interviews. The Senior Buyer Fabric & Home Care stated that the company *"formally establishes many quality requirements, performance standards, and certifications"*. The EMEA Physical Distribution Manager noted that *"as for the requirements, these are filtered and standardizedupstream before the supplier selection"*. Means like the aforementioned ones are codified by Fater and its suppliers in order to ensure the highest possible service level, which can in turn guarantee SCRes. The importance of ensuring availability and quality of products was emphasized repeatedly by the managers, who viewed the company as being service-oriented. Indeed, the "service" code was one of the most recurring, being mentioned 25 times.

An additional measure of contractual governance adopted by Fater consists in a code-of-conduct applied by the company to standardize ethical behaviours between them and their supply chain partners. Fines are contractually established too for instances of non-compliance, but mainly used as deterrent. Indeed, "generally, you never want to resort to legal aspects because it means you have reached a point of no return... you always try to use more collaborative approaches... what is called "win-win" in jargon, which is the very concept of partnership" (Demand Planner). The so-called "force majeure clauses" are a further measure of contractual mechanisms that Fater adopts in the relationship with its partners. "The contract helps because...when companies face force majeure... if a supplier, especially a multinational one, cannot fulfil orders because their capacity has decreased, the first thing they do is to cut those who do not have a contract ... then having a contract with them protects you" (Buyer). Interestingly, Fater mainly drafts very short contracts. They don't last more than one year, because "supply chain partners are frequently questioned, which ensures us they are always up to speed" (Buyer). Moreover, they are usually extremely flexible, with a margin of 20/30% on the orders that the company regularly place to its suppliers. Orders-wise, the absence of minimum commitment should be remarked too: "many times, we don't even establish minimum commitment because we think a more flexible approach can enhance our partnerships" (Buyer).

The economic crisis prompted Fater to revise some of its contracts. The Senior Buyer claimed that three main elements were added to contracts with supply chain partners to enhance their safeguard function. First, *"the "energy contractual term" has been included in many contracts"* in order to protect against the volatility of energy price. Second, *"" transportation contractual term" has been emphasised* ". Third, Fater and its partners *"made the so called "conversion cost" explicit*". This represents the total cost incurred by the company to transform raw materials into a finished product, and includes both direct costs, such as labour and materials directly used in production, as well as indirect costs, such as energy and depreciation of equipment. As a result, Fater protected itself from excessive price fluctuations. The following tables summarize the major contractual governance measures and modifications so far presented.

Table 4.5 Fater's main contractua	վ
governance measures emerged	
Codified quality requirements	
Codified performance standards	
Certifications	
Absence of minimum commitment	
Code of conduct	
"Force majeure clauses"	
Flexible margins on orders	
Short contractual agreements	



After outlining the key contractual mechanisms employed by Fater, it is pertinent to examine the extent to which these measures were employed to ensure the company's SCRes. Interviews revealed that the company was primarily hesitant in enforcing contracts and applying fines, as they were secondary with respect to other means of ensuring supply chain continuity. Contracts are basically seen as deterrence tools within Fater's supply chain collaborations. The Senior Buyer asserted that: *"having a contract is important, because it protects you from above (as a deterrent), but do not mention it...it is not the main solution [...] If I do it, it will be not even once a year"*. Similarly, *"we will never go to court, and while you are negotiating you never mention the contracts"*. The company prefers to manage external relationships with suppliers in a more lenient and informal manner. Then, contracts are primarily adopted from Fater as deterrents.

Only two ways of proactive contracts' application emerged from the interviews. First, Fater drafted new contractual agreements with additional suppliers to diversify its supply network and reduce risks of shortages. However, given the emergency scenario, the company promoted a much leaner procedure. The qualification of alternative suppliers usually requires much effort and time. Likewise, these new contracts reported more detailed terms regarding energy prices, transportations prices, and conversion cost to protect the firm from high volatility. The qualification on alternative suppliers belongs to one of the main actions adopted by Fater to secure its SCRes, being one of the possible results of the previously described backup plans. Second, the firm guaranteed pre-emption on materials orders from suppliers through contractual agreements. "When the industry restarted, some basic materials that are also used in other sectors were missing...however, you were a long -standing contracted buyer...the volumes are guaranteed to you", the Senior Buyer stated. The Senior Buyer Fabric & Home Care confirmed this approach, that is: when a supplier is unable to confirm all the orders, the first thing consists of excluding whoever does not have codified contractual agreements.

Therefore, Fater relied on both contractual agreements and consolidated partnership to secure preemption on items' purchases.

4.5 How Fater ensured resilience with relational governance

Observations from empirical data suggested that relational governance was paramount in enabling Fater enhancing its SCRes during the pandemic. Trust had been the pillars of Fater's long-lasting partnerships strategy, leading the company's attitude towards its governance. Contractual governance mechanisms are merely complementary to relational ones. The words of the EMEA Physical Distribution Manager were emblematic of this approach, as he did not "*see them as alternatives*, *there's a formalization of relationships at the core, but the re are several suppliers that Fater has been working with for years, in some cases for decades... for over ten years, and when people, contacts, and managers are always the same... the relationship that is formed is also a bit more informal*". "Just the piece of paper doesn't protect us and the supplier, many times there is trust between the two companies", one of the managers highlighted. The complexity that stemmed from the economic crisis enhanced the need for trust, as the Demand Planner stated, "there were so many new rules of the game, that trust was the most important thing".

As far as collaboration with new suppliers is concerned, relational governance manifested itself in two aspects. The first aspect pertains to the supplier qualification process. Under normal circumstances, one of the expected steps in this process would include an on-site visit to the supplier's facility to conduct a comprehensive assessment of their operations (Gemba Walk). However, due to the lockdown restrictions during the pandemic, such visits were not feasible, and procurement managers had to rely more on trust-based evaluations: "You go to visit the suppliers, but not just to take a stroll, but because they are the experts, and often you only see the things to ask when you are with them. During Covid, the physical relationship with suppliers was missing [...], qualifications were more trust-based". From this point of view, trust was an enabler of the previously discussed contracts signed with new suppliers. The second aspect relates to a new product category, "Hero baby food" that Fater launched during the pandemic in collaboration with the Spanish firm "Hero". Prior to this, Fater had not offered this type of product to the market, as its knowledge in this area was somewhat limited. In this context, Fater recognized the strategic potential of this new product launch and trusted Hero's expertise in the baby food industry to facilitate its development and production. "It was the fantasy within the fantasy...launching a new product in a business that was not ours and importing food from Spain...you had to trust their knowledge and capabilities" (Demand Planner).

To meet the surge in demand, trust was expressed in the relationships with existing partners, either. In addition to the foray into the baby food market with Hero, the company recognized a potential opportunity in the wipes market, fuelled by the surging consumer demand for personal hygiene products. This eventually resulted in the "ACE wipes" launch. The challenges here were largely in line with those posed by Hero baby food. Nevertheless, in this case there were more tight deadlines, as the explosion in demand might had been just temporary. Due to this, Fater leveraged its established partnerships with existing suppliers to capitalize on their capabilities. In order to achieve significant reductions in product development time, the company had to make compromises on its performance and rely on its suppliers' assurances regarding certain features that would otherwise have necessitated direct evaluation from Fater.

Another illustration of trust is evident in situations where Fater's suppliers implemented a fair-share principle to distribute items among their customers. According to Fater's buyers, this was the guiding principle employed by their suppliers to determine the allocation of items during times of scarcity, after the exclusion of those without contractual agreements. Although at times the application of the fair-share principle led Fater to obtain meager quantities, the company refrained from contesting the supplier and instead chose to place trust in them to preserve the partnership. The accuracy of the fair-share principle's implementation could not always be determined with certainty, but Fater chose to prioritize trust over potential conflict. Likewise, Fater's suppliers demonstrated their trust in the company even when it refrained from making purchases, acknowledging that it was an involuntary decision and not a preference for spot purchases in the market.

The informal relations build trough years of partnerships was key also in ensuring materials' availability in case of shortages from suppliers. As previously reported, contracts were the first means that protected Fater in these situations, and yet informal personal relations played an important role too. Words from one of the buyers might just be sufficiently reminded: "*During that period, we were able to obtain additional materials beyond those outlined in our contracts thanks to our long-standing, well-established relationships with partners and suppliers. These relationships afforded us priority access to the materials, which was crucial in securing them. Thus, there is a significant qualitative and informal component to this achievement". To display the primary relational governance measures emerged in the interviews, a related coding scheme summarising what we discussed so far is presented in Figure 4.7.*



Chapter 5: Discussion

The objective of this chapter is to provide a structured discussion to answer the two empirical questions by comparing theoretical and practical findings previously discussed.

5.1 Collaboration to ensure resilience towards external disruptions

Fater's managers repeatedly underlined that supply chain collaboration was paramount during the pandemic. The company strives to enhance relationships with its partners in order to effectively deal with uncertainty stemming from external disruptions. Findings also showed that Fater interprets collaboration as a means for its customer and service-centred strategy (Fawcett et al., 2008; Simatupang et al., 2004).

It is evident that Fater encountered supply chain disruptions due to external occurrences that were arduous to prevent, being due to the pandemic. Indeed, Fater's case falls within the third disruption category identified by Keller et al. (2021). Moreover, findings revealed that the company faced regulative, cognitive, economic, and operational damages (Tang and Tomlin, 2008). Given the unpredictability of a large-scale event such as the pandemic, the firm's response was inherently reactive in nature. However, Fater's attitude towards building long-lasting relationships with its partners, as well as the permanent BCPs, show that the company had also taken preventive measures to tackle this type of events.

Fater deeply adapted its supply chain, working with current partners as well as with newly contracted ones. This agility is evidenced by the incorporation of new product categories, as well as the streamlined qualification process for new suppliers. Hence, Fater's resilience did not consist in reacting to just bounce back to its original state, but was actually a dynamic approach, one that incorporates ongoing evolution and adaptation (Folke, 2006). The way Fater tried to tackle the pandemic surely aligns with the concept of supply chain agility. We remind that the theoretical review illustrated supply chain resilience can be interpreted in terms of either robustness or agility, additionally interpreted as engineering and social-ecological resilience by Wieland and Durach (2021).

5.2 Ensuring resilience with contractual governance

Fater's case demonstrates the possibility of using contracts just as deterrents in situations of extreme uncertainty, without challenging them. In this way the company guarantees legal protection (Giannoccaro & Pontrandolfo, 2004) and attempts to minimise litigations as far as possible. Indeed, contractual governance mechanisms are protective measures adopted by parties to reduce their exposure to risks, as suggested by scholarly literature (Zhao et al., 2022; Pattison & Herron, 2003; Sen & Mitra, 2000)

Fater's approach to supply chain governance exemplifies an adaptable strategy as regards drafting contractual arrangements. The company employs highly flexible contracts. Short contractual agreements are preferred by Fater in order to continuously challenge its partners and ensure optimal performance. Theory evidenced that to increase the robustness of the supply chain, it is ideal for contracts to cover as many potential scenarios as possible (Tan et al., 2021; Wang et al, 2011; Lumineau & Malhotra, 2011;). Accordingly, Fater's case moves away from that part of the literature. Nevertheless, some contractual terms regarding prices were still enhanced in order to protect the company from high price volatility.

Proactive use of contracts is observed in Fater's onboarding of new suppliers, with such contracts primarily addressing the performance expected from newly contracted partners. Fater's case is then consistent with literature that supports the effectiveness of performance-based contracts in safeguarding the firm when low-frequency, high-impact disruptions occur (Guajardo et al., 2012).

5.3 Ensuring resilience with relational governance

The theoretical background identified that there are four main types of trust, namely calculative trust, competence trust, trust in integrity, and trust in predictability. When examining them, the results stemming from Fater's case study did not provide conclusive evidence for each of them.

No explicit references to calculative trust (Akrout & Diallo, 2017; Poppo et al., 2016) were detected in the study's findings. However, competence trust (Ghondaghsaz & Engesser, 2022; Lui, 2009) was revealed to be present within the trust that Fater had placed in its recently onboarded suppliers, as part of the company's streamlined qualification process. Additionally, Fater's trust in suppliers' integrity (Paluri & Mishal, 2020; Komiak & Benbasat, 2004) is evidenced by the confidence regarding correct application of the fair-share principle when allocating available resources. Lastly, compromises and trust on guarantees from suppliers regarding products' performance are an example of trust in predictability (Powell et al., 2022; Laeequddin et al., 2010).

However, it was the emergence of strong informal relationships between supply chain partners, which proved to be the most significant theoretical insight that can be extracted from Fater's case. These, put in place with long-lasting collaborators, enabled pre-emption on materials' purchase and ultimately provided a solution to Fater's supply constraints. This was the predominant way in which Fater adopted relational governance to ensure SCRes (Nikookar and Yanadori, 2022; Zaheer et al., 1998; Coleman, 1988; Walker et al., 1997).

5.4 Interaction between contractual and relational governance

The case of Fater supports the complementarity view (Liu et al., 2009; Goo et al., 2009), as evidenced by interviews indicating that both contractual and relational governance mechanisms were adopted to ensure supply chain resilience. However, Fater's approach heavily favours the application of trust, with contracts perceived as a protective tool that is not actively preferred for legal action. Partners within the supply chain are aware of contracts' existence and tend to respect them almost unconsciously, but legal solutions are rarely pursued in favour of informal trust-based relationships to address issues (Nikookar and Yanadori, 2022). These ensured Fater's SCRes by enabling supply chain agility, in the form of a more efficient and fast permanent adaptation of the supply chain itself (Erol et al., 2010; Datta et al., 2007). New suppliers, as well as new product categories, were introduced in a streamlined way thanks to the trust that partners placed in each other. Existing suppliers-wise, instead, SCRes was achieved by leveraging informal relationships to obtain pre-emption on materials' purchases.

This approach leaning towards relational governance was mainly attributed to the high uncertainty caused by external disruptions such as the COVID-19 pandemic. Fater's long-standing partnerships proved valuable in this scenario since they enabled faster, leaner interventions. This insight aligns with the compensating logic emerged from the literature (Gulati et al., 2010; Adler et al., 1996; Handfield and Bechtel, 2002). The latter suggests using contracts for predictable events and relational governance for unforeseeable situations. At the same time, also the enabling logic (Horgan and Mühlau, 2006; Dyer and Chu, 2003) found many confirmations. For instance, trust played a critical role in the execution of contracts with recently onboarded suppliers, who were integrated rapidly and without adherence to the customary, meticulous procedures. Instead, Fater has been relying on its capacity to cultivate long-lasting informal and trust-based partnerships.

Chapter 6: Conclusions

6.1 To summarise

"How should collaboration between supply chain's partners, in the form of contractual and relational governance, ensure supply chain resilience in the face of external disruptions?"

The premise underlying the conclusion of this study is that in the case of Fater a situation of extreme uncertainty occurred due to exogenous events. This necessitated a more flexible reliance on supply chain collaboration, with respect to both contractual and relational governance mechanisms.

Contractual governance mechanisms were adopted by Fater through different ways. First, contracts were utilized as deterrence tools. Basically, Fater did not want to go to litigation, as this would have been a costly and time-consuming process, not advisable in case of critical circumstances. Nevertheless, some specific contractual means arise from empirical findings, as well as specific changes implemented just after the crisis. First, codified standards, codes of conduct and quality requirements were employed to guarantee suppliers' performance. Second, "force majeure clauses" protected against unprecedented events' consequences. Third, Fater's contractual arrangements were usually short and flexible, so that suppliers could be continuously challenged. Finally, the company implemented either new or reinforced contractual terms, that is "energy ", "transportation", and "conversion cost" terms, to protect from price volatility.

As far as relational governance is concerned, this was paramount in contributing to SCRes. Fater heavily relied on it to collaborate with both existing and new partners. Informal relations that the company had been building were leveraged to guarantee pre-emption on materials' purchases in case of shortages within suppliers' stocks. Trust played a pivotal role also in safeguarding business relationships whenever tensions could put them at risk. For instance, trust was essential in acknowledging that purchases' interruptions were not indicative of Fater seeking spot purchases from the market. Similarly, trust in the correct application of the fair-share principle avoided potential litigations. Furthermore, trust was key in enabling a streamlined onboarding process for new suppliers, as well as for the launch of new products for which Fater had to make some compromises on performance and trust suppliers' knowledge and expertise, so that development time could be reduced drastically. Taking everything into account, Fater heavily adapted its supply chain, providing an empirical instance for supply chain agility.

6.2 Theoretical implications

The present research enabled an enrichment of the existing literature through a cross-sectional, retrospective case study at Fater S.p.A. Being focused on the pandemic as an instance of external disruption, this study contributed to the literature regarding Covid-19 and its implications towards companies. Specifically, it expanded the theoretical background by examining the proactive and powerful response of a company, Fater, to the challenges posed by the pandemic, going beyond mere mitigation of negative effects. Munir et al. (2020) reported the need for this type of research. More in depth, this study contributes to the part of literature regarding the FMCG industry. The case of Fater exemplifies the immense complexity of this industry, which amplifies the difficulties encountered during unpredictable disruptive events. The importance of supply chain collaboration emerges as a decisive factor in effectively managing such situations.

As mentioned at the beginning, additional empirical research was required to gain insights about the appropriate balance between contractual and relational governance mechanisms in the face of external disruptions. Fater's case study supports the view of complementarity between these mechanisms and highlights the preference for a significant reliance on relational governance.

Finally, the results of this study are generalizable to a certain extent. It is reasonable to assert that they can be extended to FMCG companies that unexpectedly encounter similar disruptions witnessed by Fater during the pandemic, including increased demand, supply constraints, and price volatility.

6.3 Managerial implications

Managerial implications of the present study can be derived from its practical novelty, which is the following. In case of external disruptions, firms might believe that conservative solutions would be preferable. Actually, Fater's case study demonstrated that proactively adapting the supply chain with the launch on new products, the identification of new product mixes, and the introduction of new suppliers may be an effective solution. In doing so, supply chain collaboration plays a pivotal role. In particular, the flexibility guaranteed by relational governance mechanism is crucial as long as the complexity increases. Relational governance is also a great enabler of contractual solutions, then a complementary approach would be ideal.

Contractual governance mechanisms may be just utilized as deterrence tools, pushing partners towards compliance with their clauses almost inadvertently. Challenging the contract may not be

preferable in case of extremely critical and uncertain situations, then. Furthermore, contractual terms relating to prices may be revised and enforced to mitigate the impact of market volatility. In addressing supply constraints resulting from external disruptions, contracts serve as a primary means of guaranteeing pre-emption on items' purchases. New contracts may also be employed to qualify additional suppliers, thereby enhancing the diversification of the supply chain. Providing additional contractual terms to protect from price volatility is highly recommended, either.

Even relational governance may have many applications, which are sometimes also enablers of previously summarised contractual means. For instance, trust could enable swift contract execution with newly onboarded suppliers and promote experimentation with existing suppliers, leading to the introduction of new product mixes and launches of innovative products. Compromises on products' performance might be another solution for SCRes, then. Finally, after contracts' provisions, informal long-lasting relations may further guarantee pre-emption on items' purchases in case of shortages. Managers ought to establish close relationships with their partners to develop enduring informal connections that would be vital in the event of external disruptions. Based on our study, when confronted with extreme uncertainty, it is not advisable to resort to challenging contracts. Instead, it is more advantageous to engage in collaborative efforts that foster innovative and flexible adaptations of the entire supply chain.

Taking all the evidence into account, it is recommended to apply the two governance mechanisms in a complementary way, with relational governance being primary, and enabler of contractual one.

6.4 Limitations

This study has certain limitations that should be appointed. First, the number of interviews conducted was relatively low. Fater has an international presence and is part of a colossus company like P&G. Consequently, the magnitude of the organisation itself would require achieving as many points of view as possible regarding the analysed topic.

Additionally, it is worth noting that this study solely relies on the viewpoint of Fater's managers and does not account for the perspective of its partners. Incorporating such insights could potentially lead to varying data interpretation.

A third limitation is associated with the time dimension, which has not been directly appointed. It might be argued that conducting this study on a two-level time horizon, that is analysing both short and long-term perspectives, could result in divergent results.

Lastly, the study omitted considering contextual factors that could have moderated the relationship between variables. These could have been, for instance, features of either the partners or the environment.

6.5 Future research

Some paths for future research can be identified, also considering the work's limitations. To obtain a more comprehensive understanding through data collection, it would be first recommended to increase the sample size, interviewing as many managers as possible. Fifteen should be a sufficient number. Furthermore, methodology could be enriched with other types of approaches. As a suggestion, system dynamics could enable a mathematical modelling study with scenarios analysis.

Second, conducting a comparative analysis among different supply chain partners may be another interesting path. Indeed, research would benefit from a more comprehensive understanding of the matter at hand. These additional studies could assess whether findings associated with a focal firm are in line with those related to its respective partners. The research may also be extended to the supply chain's downstream segment.

Third, another suggestion would be to address both short- and long-term effectiveness of governance mechanisms, having been claimed as part of the current work's limitations.

Finally, more studies concerning contextual factors are required. This research expanded the knowledge about contractual and relational governance, but may contextual factors affect the way supply chain resilience can be ensured by them? Partners' organizational size, geographical location, and cultural aspects are some elements that could be taken into consideration.

Appendices

Appendix 3.1 Interviews' participants, length and date

Interviewees' role	Length	Date
Senior Initiative Manager	00:23:04	10/03/2023
Senior Initiative Manager	00:20:00	11/04/2023
Senior Initiative Manager	00:19:37	11/04/2023
EMEA Physical		05/04/2023
Distribution Manager	00:26:18	
Senior Buyer Fabric & Home Care	00:35:00	13/03/2023
Product Demand Planner	1:03:06	06/04/2023
Materials Demand Planner	00:45:01	06/04/2023
Distribution Manager	00:18:50	05/04/2023
Materials Buyer	00:31:02	12/04/2023
Senior Buyer	00:50:44	06/04/2023

Appendix 3.2 Interview protocol

INTRODUCTION

- Request to register the conversation and self-presentation.
- Explanation of the research project.
- "Could you tell me more about your role at Fater? What is your position and what are your responsibilities?"

DISCUSSION ABOUT COVID-19 CRISIS

- "How did Covid-19 impact Fater as far as your role is concerned? What were the consequences faced by the supply chain?"
- "How did the crisis enhance the level of uncertainty throughout the supply chain?"
- "To which extent was the crisis related to supply? To which extent, instead, was it related to changes in demand?"
- "Did Fater bounce back to its original supply chain configuration after the "lessons" learnt from the crisis (supply chain robustness)?"

- "Did Fater change the configuration of its supply chain after the "lessons" learnt from the crisis (supply chain agility)?"

SUPPLY CHAIN COLLABORATION: CONTRACTUAL GOVERNANCE

- "To which extent did Fater employ its contractual agreements to safeguard against risks related to the crisis?"
- "Have contracts with supply chain partners been revised after the pandemic?"
- "Which, if any, minimum requirements do Fater establish with its partners through contractual agreements?"

SUPPLY CHAIN COLLABORATION: RELATIONAL GOVERNANCE

- "Were informal relationships with supply chain partners put at risk during the crisis? Or, instead, were they seen as a means against disruption?"
- "To which extent did Fater rely on informal and uncodified relationships with its partners during the crisis?"
- "To which extent did Fater rely on trust toward its partners during the crisis?"
- "Has the crisis reinforced or weakened the trust relationships between Fater and its partners?"

Appendix 3.3 Interview's transcription (Senior Buyer, 06/04/2023)

[...]

SENIOR BUYER: You never go to litigation, and while you are negotiating you never challenge contracts. Personally, if I do, it's not even once a year, not even.

INTERVIEWEE: It's not the first thing you think of....

SENIOR BUYER: It depends on the type of business you have, if your company is a "brand company" and your goal is that there is product on the shelf and that the product is of quality...you work to create relationships...and you're not looking for the penny to be saved. So, you prefer a stable, quality supply, and only as a third point is price...there are hidden costs in quality defects or delivery delays, so you don't just rely on the \notin /kilo, \notin /piece, but you have to look at the "total cost" organisation. When you think of the buyer, of the world of purchasing, you think of the classic reality in which you go into the shop with your wallet and the salespeople throw themselves at you... this is

not always true in the industry because you think that the players you talk to are multinationals that invoice 60/70 times more than you do... with these it is a little more difficult to build a relationship of trust... because the managers change from time to time... but how can you build this relationship: in any market situation, if you have an agreement, which can be verbal, by mail... not necessarily a contract, but I confirm that there are contracts... if you in all market situations, whether the supplier is more or less competitive, you have guaranteed a supply over the years, so you have always ordered and respected what was agreed more or less, when the times come when the market is short, as with Covid (so much demand and so little supply), it is obvious that you go to prefer the historical partners. If a supplier, especially a multinational, is unable to guarantee orders because capacity has been reduced, the first thing they do is cut those who do not have a contract, telling the spot buyers 'look, I'm not selling to you because right now I'm in force majeure'...those who have the contract are guaranteed a 'fair share'... that is, if you used to buy me 100 but I now have 70 of availability I will give you, pro quota, 70. So the contract was important, having the agreement, in those cases where the suppliers declared force majeure, which by the way is also regulated by law [...]. If you ask me, did you appeal to contracts during Covid? No, a few times, but it is the importance of having a contract, but never citing it. When the industry broke down, some basic materials that are also used in other sectors were missing...you were however a historical buyer, contracted...volumes are guaranteed. Contracts are always there, but how do we work? We work by building partnerships, which you build in this way...buying, doing...but a computer could also do this job...it's not just that, there is so much relationship. You go and see the suppliers, but not to go for a health walk, but because they are the experts and very often you only see the things to ask when you are with them. During the covid the physical relationship with the suppliers was lacking, but thanks to a historicity we had we did not miss a delivery [...] Fater always delivered, yes always...did the suppliers respect the agreements? More or less all...because what do you have to have there? you have to have the flexibility you mentioned to me, you build your own flexibility as a buyer. By flexibility we mean "Business Continuity Plan"... that is, of a material I will never have a single supplier but I diversify the risk ... but what does it mean: I imagine the supplier A, the historical one, from which I buy from always and I will give him certain volumes (80/90 %), contracted, and then I will have suppliers B and C where I always maintain the connections ... I will lose money on the table because in general for the economies of scale to give the volumes to a single player saves me money...this is not always true of course because maybe a supplier who buys me 80% of the volumes...but during the year you move the allocations around, in the end he will always make me 80% but there will be a month when he only supplies me 40%...because opportunities open up. You have to have these continuity plans and you don't simply create them with...OK I know there's this other material...I'll call him when I

need him...you know you leave money on the table and you pay a little bit more to have this guarantee...We learnt during Covid that maybe it was better to leave even more money on the table...I pay "x supplier" more but I make the guarantee...I make the brand, for me it's more dangerous not to deliver products to the customer, not to sell rather than to spend something more on the product. Instead, just imagine...whoever is purely a trader...so he buys and resells, buys and resells... yes, he must always have the product available, but at a certain point he has to worry about his marginality...the marginality of the trader...I am exaggerating...8%?...so he will never reason...OK, to guarantee a supply I spend a little more...while we, who work with brands, focus on this thing. But that's because... we said, guys, we had some tense situations, so we risked not delivering the product to the market... if we want to do that, we have to take risks away...to take risks away we have to spend x euros more to have other alternatives. So there was more openness on the part of the organisation to see this, because before Covid you only cared, if you saw the purchasing part, about the total cost and you never thought about possible disruptions because in the previous decade there were never any major supply problems... so if you say to me "are you buying at the lowest price?" the answer is no..."is your total cost of ownership lower?" maybe yes...because I have less risks.

INTERVIEWEE: What has Covid impacted on the most for what you deal with?

SENIOR BUYER: Look I'll tell you, covid was simply an amplifier of what the agreements were like...the supplies...if a supply was clear, stable and worked well it worked well that time too, if one creaked it continued to creak. So, the uncertainty was there at that time...I won't deny you that at one point you were with your phone trader style looking for volumes left and right...because there was a rush to the shelves, the houses were full of products...everyone wanted to stock...if you see the balance sheets of FMCG companies during the covid they spiked. The big tension is in that, that my volumes exploded. [...] What changed...in those supplies that weren't strong before, where there wasn't a strong relationship...I mean you know what I'll tell you about "there wasn't a strong relationship"? I didn't know the name of the owner, I didn't know him, and I had never seen him, that's what makes the difference.

INTERVIEWEE: Even going there in presence helps a lot, right?

SENIOR BUYER: Believe me, I was the first and the last of Fater to leave...it was me, to guarantee the supplies, and I tell you...to show up physically...during the covid with all the mess...I also went to Eindhoven that's why I remember it well...I come here and I tell you we have a problem... and I was obliged because before there was not a strong relationship behind, you had to build it...but since before you didn't care because it was a very long market where there was no need...at that moment there was and I tell you, since you built it in a moment of difficulty, you built it badly, and in fact the

effect now you still see it. So when you talk about building relationships you see the buyer travels, the buyer is always at the supplier, to do that you have to learn new things, to learn new things means to see the new technology evolving and ask yourself "ok, can you use this technology within my business? because I would be interested", why not think that everything is available on a handout and it's all clear in the industry.

INTERVIEWEE: No of course, then I guess going there in the presence is useful to better understand collaboratively what aspects of the supply chain need to be improved to ensure the supply...

SENIOR BUYER: Exactly ...

[...]

INTERVIEWEE: To which extent did Fater employ its contractual agreements to safeguard against risks related to the crisis? What about more informal relationships?

SENIOR BUYER: In the case of shortages...suppliers give you the volumes first because there are contracts behind us...but if these are not sufficient because, for instance, shortages go beyond these...then we rely on our informal long-lasting relationships...that is, because we did not respect the contracts because we were asking for more... the contracts have an availability of 20/30% of the volumes... when I ask for 100, it's a different matter... so this is very important... no contract will ever protect you from this amount of variance and we have never thought of reviewing the contracts and having 200% of the capacity available, because you pay for the capacity, if you want to ensure it. You will never get the supplier you have a relationship with to say...look this year you have not fulfilled my agreements...if you explain to them "look it's because I didn't sell, not because I went and bought spot".

INTERVIEWEE: so, you always try to create a collaborative, more lenient relationship, don't you?

SENIOR BUYER: You always try to create a collaborative relationship, absolutely yes, because the benefit is that when there is an urgency I know that I can call my supplier on Saturday night and he gives me what I need on Sunday, but because when he needed something and there was a common good for both companies...that is, you have to think that I am a professional who works to protect the assets of Fater, I have to manage the lowest cost of ownership for the company...if the lowest total cost means at some time having to pay more for a material to a supplier who is in crisis, is in difficulty...he has badly closed an energy contract and so his prices are going up more than the others...it's easy to say "ok I'll leave you and then I'll come back", then you've lost that relationship...at that moment one...the flow is that you make this extra cost explicit, you make it known to the organisation while you know it will be worth it in the future...while some organisations work very

much in turnover in the position like mine, so the goals are different. My goal is to do the best for this company for the next 10 to 20 years, obviously also working on today, if you imagine a person who only cares about two years, he will do his best for the next two years, which can create tears in the fourth year, some organisations work this way. Fater has a different approach, because its size also makes you work with both multinationals and family companies.

INTERVIEWEE: Have contracts been changed as a result of Covid?

SENIOR BUYER: There has been either an implementation or enforcement of some clauses to protect us especially from price volatility. I am talking about the energy price, transportation, and conversion cost contractual terms.

INTERVIEWEE: While have they been challenged?

SENIOR BUYER: Never challenged, rarely but it happens once a year to say: 'we have a contract you have to respect it', but there you are already on the tear. Because even with those you have partnerships, the relationship is not always linear...there are moments when there are strong tensions and strong tears that you leave the table where you were sitting, and instead moments...so it's not always friends...there are really ups and downs.

INTERVIEWEE: To what extent do you think trust in supplier relations played a key role in managing the crisis?

SENIOR BUYER: Fundamental...but you have to think that the flexibility was not only on the supply side, it was also as a buyer...sometimes it happened that we had to accept materials that we had never tested, but the supplier assured us that it would work and we did a lot of material qualification in just few days, so you know what changed on the Fater side? What changed was the speed of adaptation, that was key. If the market suggested you move and use another material, up until the pre-covid Fater would take years to test it, because in any case the market was always guaranteed, you would put the shelf product on, but now that there was a risk...do I put it on or not? The whole innovation machine had stopped at that time, all the R&D was supporting the supply chain, if I lack material A but I have material B, which is very similar, test it and qualify it. The shelf product can never be missing...like...a quote we always use here in the company...15 years ago a material was missing, and the old general manager said: "ok, go to our competitors and ask if they have it"...at this level...it must not be missing, it must be there.

INTERVIEWEE: Was the relationship between partners put under pressure?

SENIOR BUYER: Absolutely yes but as I said, where it was strong it remained strong, where it was weak it became even weaker. The covid strengthened the stable relationships and revealed the weak relationships for what they were...you don't have to imagine the covid just as...everything was closed, all the factories closed, lack of product...you have to see the post covid...an increase in prices, yes ok the energy crisis and whatever else but well before that this price increase had started, energy increased in July 21...but some materials had already gone very short in April because there was the unbalance of the containers...did we have to change the contracts to manage the higher prices? Yes, because transport had absurd impacts...so you had to move, modify the supply chain...instead of buying in China, it was convenient to buy in Europe some materials...so I changed my strategy, instead of buying worldwide, it was 1 year, 1 and a half, actually 2 years...I am buying exclusively in Europe. And what did the Europeans do? Because they knew that it cost too much to ship from China and therefore in Europe the prices went up...that's the dynamics of the market exactly, now because transport has increased the prices have to go down in Europe because streams and streams of products arrive from the Far East. So, you ask me if there have been changes? Between 21-22 there was a change of a supply that was no longer global, but because of transport it was local, European...so you had to reduce transport as much as possible, the next problem was that energy had gone up so much...so you had a trade-off between European producer with skyrocketing energy costs or do I go and buy from Asian where energy remained low, but transport is high but going down? The tradeoffs have been these. Contracts have been changed...yes, because for example the energy item has been included in many contracts and by inserting the transport item separately, sharper [...] When you buy a material you buy with three distinctions: raw, packaging and the converting cost, where there is the supplier's margin, the cost of the workers, the energy, the depreciation of the machines...its box. To define the cost of a product you need to know these three components. Raw and pack are the ones that vary, because the prices of oil, plastic vary, paper varies... these are the basic commodities ... as the commodities vary you adjust the prices of raw and pack... and many agreements are quoted like this... "if the price of oil goes up x, the price of packaging goes up y"... the converting, because you had an energy price that was more or less fixed, it was not made explicit...because of Covid, the much more volatile energy price, the contracts had to be modified and inserted... "the cost of converting varies according to how the euro megawatt price changes", so that was the change that was inserted.

[...]

Appendix 4.1 Codes emerged from the interviews

	SUPPLY CHAIN COLLABORATION	
#	code	times
1	Enhancing relationships	4
2	Small suppliers highly dependent on Fater	4
3	Huge suppliers	4
4	Business continuity plans (BCPs)	4
5	Building a partnership	3
6	Collaboration for small productions	2
	Collaboration for capital intensive	
7	productions	2
8	Rare spot market	2
9	"Bridge plans"	1
10	3PL	1
11	External warehouses	1
12	Transportation companies	1
13	Knowledge about others' expectations	1
14	Long lasting partnerships (logistics)	1
15	External collaboration	1
16	Flexibility in managing relationships	1
17	Helping suppliers' standardizing processes	1
18	Win-win relationship	1
19	Economic relevance towards partners	1
20	Plans with R&D	1
21	Small suppliers	1
22	Systemic planning of the supply chain	1
23	Systemic level approach	1

	SCRes	
#	code	times
1	Qualification of suppliers	5
2	Launch of ACE wipes	3
3	Creating new products' versions	2
4	Permanent BCPs	1
5	Changing bill of materials	1
6	Creating new product categories	1
7	More structured BCPs	1
8	High speed of new ACE wipes' development	1
9	Productive continuity	1
10	Equipment backups	1
11	Flexibility	1
	Higher availability of materials (from new	
12	suppliers)	1
13	Commercial initiatives	1
14	Traffic light analysis	1
15	Materials' backups	1

	CONTRACTUAL GOVERNANCE	
#	code	times
1	Resistance towards challenging the contracts	4
2	Resistance towards fees' application	3
3	Contracts' flexibility	2
4	No changes of the contracts during the pandemic	2
5	Quality standards	2
6	Resistance towards contractual definitions	2
7	Code of conduct	1
8	Compliance	1
9	Frozen zones	1
10	Knowledge about expectations (codified)	1
11	Limitations of contracts	1
12	Majeure force's clause	1
13	Mandatory delivery windows	1
14	Norms regulating transports	1
15	Performance standards	1
16	Pre-established volumes	1
17	Reliance on norms regulating transports	1
18	Very brief contracts	1

	RELATIONAL GOVERNANCE	
#	code	times
1	Trust	17
2	Compromises	7
3	Flexibility	2
4	Absence of contractual minimum commitments	2
5	Standardizing the requests to the partners	2
6	Turbulent relationships (trust is needed)	1
7	Qualification of new materials in few days	1
8	Acceptance of materials never tested (but assured by the partners)	1
9	Knowledge about expectations (uncodified)	1
10	Knowledge about suppliers	1
11	Priority on the purchases	1
12	Orders compensated based on weekly forecasts	1
	Putting under stress the suppliers (requires trust to maintain the	
13	relationship)	1
14	Fast decision-making process	1
15	Simplification of the qualification process	1
16	Recognizing partners' difficulties	1
17	Impossibility to recover to Gemba Walk	1

	SUPPLY CHAIN ROBUSTNESS	
#	code	times
1	Fair share principle	2
2	Priority on materials' purchase	2
3	Suppliers' striking off customers without contracts	2
4	Diversification of supplies with current partners	1
5	Preference of closer partners (geography)	1
6	Intermodal transportation	1
7	Protection of current supply chain	1
8	Continuing with current partners (logistics)	1
9	"Second level buying"	1
10	Relying on current distribution partners	1

	SUPPLY CHAIN AGILITY	
#	code	times
1	Qualification of new suppliers	4
2	Flexibility	4
3	Adaptability	3
4	Reformulation of chemical products	2
5	ACE wipes' project	2
6	Changing productive mix	2
7	Systemic level approach	1
8	Change management	1
9	New masks' project	1
10	Local supply	1

	SUPPLY CHAIN DISRUPTIONS	
#	code	times
1	Increase in demand	4
2	Completely changed context	3
3	Limited availability of materials	3
4	Different regulations	3
5	Uncertainty	2
6	Emergency	1
7	Lower availability of means of transportation	1
8	Critical items (supply chain technical reasons)	1
9	Interruption within suppliers' plants	1
10	Ill carriers	1
11	Critical items (geographical reasons)	1
12	Transportation issues with China	1
13	Critical items (industry-related reasons)	1
14	Short time to act	1
15	Anomalies	1
16	Less regular sell-out	1
17	Blocks at the customs	1
18	Higher delivery costs	1
19	Prices' volatility	1

	OTHER	
#	code	times
1	Internal collaboration	6
2	Added value	5
3	High service level	4
4	Margins	3
5	Value creation	3
6	New markets' profitability	2
7	Internal production	1
8	Economies of scale	1
9	Exploitation of the crisis	1
10	Production's line efficiency	1
11	Consumer noticeable actions	1
12	Consumer non noticeable actions	1
13	Total cost of ownership	1

References

Adler, P. S., & Borys, B. (1996). Two Types of Bureaucracy: Enabling and Coercive. *Administrative Science Quarterly*, *41*(1), 61. https://doi.org/10.2307/2393986

Akkermans, H., & Van Wassenhove, L. N. (2017). Supply Chain Tsunamis: Research on Low Probability High Impact Disruptions. *Social Science Research Network*. <u>https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3071668</u>

Akrout, H., & Diallo, M. F. (2017). Fundamental transformations of trust and its drivers: A multi-stage approach of business-to-business relationships. *Industrial Marketing Management*, 66, 159–171. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indmarman.2017.08.003

Altay, N., & Ramirez, A. (2010). Impact of disasters on firms in different sectors: implications for supply chains. *Journal of Supply Chain Management*, 46(4), 59-80.

 $https://www.academia.edu/34882061/Impact_of_Disasters_on_Firms_in_Different_Sectors_Implications_for_Supply_Chains$

Angerhofer, B. J., & Angelides, M. C. (2006). A model and a performance measurement system for collaborative supply chains. *Decision Support Systems*, 42(1), 283–301. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dss.2004.12.005</u>

Barratt, M. (2004). Understanding the meaning of collaboration in the supply chain. *Supply Chain Management: an international journal*. https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/13598540410517566/full/html

Bonatto, F., Resende, L. M., & Pontes, J. (2020). Relational governance in supply chain: a systematic literature review. *Benchmarking: An International Journal*, 27(6), 1711–1741. https://doi.org/10.1108/bij-01-2019-0033

Burt, R.S. (1993). The social structure of competition. *Explorations in Economic Sociology*, 65, 103. http://homepage.ntu.edu.tw/~khsu/network/reading/burt.pdf

Cai, S., Jun, M., & Yang, Z. (2010). Implementing supply chain information integration in China: The role of institutional forces and trust. *Journal of Operations Management*, 28(3), 257-268. https://www.academia.edu/4951272/Implementing_supply_chain_information_integration_in_China_The_role_of_institutional_forces_and_trust

Cai, S., Yang, Z., & Hu, Z. (2009). Exploring the governance mechanisms of quasi-integration in buyer–supplier relationships. *Journal of Business Research*, 62 (6), 660-666. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2008.02.004</u>

Cao M. and Zhang Q. (2011). Supply chain collaboration: Impact on collaborative advantage and firm performance. *Journal of Operations Management*, 29(3). 163–180. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jom.2010.12.008

Cao, M., & Zhang, Q. (2010). Supply Chain Collaboration: Antecedents and Consequences. *Proceedings of the Joint Conference of the 4th International Conference on Operations and Supply Chain Management and the 15th Asian Pacific Decision Sciences Institute, Hong Kong and Guangzhou, China*. DOI: 10.1007/978-1-4471-4591-2_4

Cao, M., Vonderembse, M. A., Zhang, Q., & Ragu-Nathan, T. S. (2010). Supply chain collaboration: conceptualisation and instrument development. *International Journal of Production Research*, 48(22), 6613-6635. https://doi.org/10.1080/00207540903349039

Cao, Z., & Lumineau, F. (2015). Revisiting the interplay between contractual and relational governance: A qualitative and meta-analytic investigation. *Journal of operations management*, 33, 15-42. DOI: 10.1016/j.jom.2014.09.009

Charmaz, K. (2014). Constructing grounded theory. sage.

Chen, J. V., Yen, D. C., Rajkumar, T. M., & Tomochko, N. A. (2011). The antecedent factors on trust and commitment in supply chain relationships. *Computer Standards & Interfaces*, 33(3), 262–270. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.csi.2010.05.003

Chopra, S. (2014). Reducing the Risk of Supply Chain Disruptions. *MIT Sloan Management Review*. https://sloanreview.mit.edu/article/reducing-the-risk-of-supply-chain-disruptions/

Christopher, M., & Peck, H. (2004). Building the Resilient Supply Chain. *The International Journal of Logistics Management*, 15(2), 1–14. https://doi.org/10.1108/09574090410700275

Christopher, M. (2015). Creating supply chain resilience through agile six

sigma. www.academia.edu. https://www.academia.edu/18081640/Creating_supply_chain_resilience_through_agile_six_sigma

Chunsheng, L., Wong, C. W., Yang, C., Shang, K., & Lirn, T. (2019). Value of supply chain resilience: roles of culture, flexibility, and integration. *International Journal of Physical Distribution & Logistics Management*, 50 (1), 80–100. https://doi.org/10.1108/ijpdlm-02-2019-0041

Closs, D. J., McConnell, J. J., & McGarrell, E. F. (2004). Enhancing Security Throughout the Supply Chain. *Washington, DC: IBM Center for the Business of Government*. https://www-03.ibm.com/procurement/proweb.nsf/objectdocswebview/filesupply+chain+security+white+paper+and+assessment+gui de+april+2004/\$file/supply+chain+security+white+paper+and+assessment+guide+april+2004.pdf

Coase, R. H. (1937). The Nature of the Firm. *Economica*, 4 (16), 386–405. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-0335.1937.tb00002.x

Coleman, J. S. (1988). Social Capital in the Creation of Human Capital. *American Journal of Sociology*, 94, S95–S120. https://doi.org/10.1086/228943

Das, T. P., & Teng, B. (2001). Trust, Control, and Risk in Strategic Alliances: An Integrated Framework. *Organization Studies*, 22(2), 251–283. https://doi.org/10.1177/0170840601222004

Datta, P. P., Christopher, M., & Allen, P. J. (2007). Agent-based modelling of complex production/distribution systems to improve resilience. *International journal of logistics*, *10*(3), 187–203. https://doi.org/10.1080/13675560701467144

Deloitte (2020). Covid 19, il cambio di paradigma per le aziende private. Retrieved from <u>https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/it/Documents/strategy/PrivateBrochure/COVID-</u> <u>19 cambio%20di%20paradigma_Deloitte%20Private.pdf</u>

Dyer, J. H., & Chu, W. (2003). The Role of Trustworthiness in Reducing Transaction Costs and Improving Performance: Empirical Evidence from the United States, Japan, and Korea. *Organization Science*, *14*(1), 57–68. https://doi.org/10.1287/orsc.14.1.57.12806

Dyer, J. H., & Singh, H. (1998). The Relational View: Cooperative Strategy and Sources of Interorganizational Competitive Advantage. *Academy of Management Review*, 23(4), 660. https://doi.org/10.2307/259056

Ellram, L. M., & Cooper, M. (1990). Supply Chain Management, Partnership, and the Shipper - Third Party Relationship. *The International Journal of Logistics Management*, 1(2), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1108/95740939080001276

Emerson, R.M. (1987). Social Exchange Theory

Erol, O., Sauser, B., & Mansouri, M. (2010). A framework for investigation into extended enterprise resilience. *Enterprise Information Systems*, 4(2), 111–136. https://doi.org/10.1080/17517570903474304

Fawcett, S. E., Magnan, G. M., & McCarter, W. B. S. M. (2008). A THREE-STAGE IMPLEMENTATION MODEL FOR SUPPLY CHAIN COLLABORATION. *Journal of Business Logistics*, 29(1), 93–112. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.2158-1592.2008.tb00070.x

Finlay, L. (2002). "Outing" the Researcher: The Provenance, Process, and Practice of Reflexivity. *Qualitative Health Research*, 12(4), 531–545. https://doi.org/10.1177/104973202129120052

Flick, O., (2009). An Introduction to Qualitative Research: Sage Publications

Folke, C. (2006). Resilience: The emergence of a perspective for social–ecological systems analyses. *Global Environmental Change-human and Policy Dimensions*, *16*(3), 253–267. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2006.04.002

Forslund, H., & Jonsson, P. (2009). Obstacles to supply chain integration of the performance management process in buyer-supplier dyads. *International Journal of Operations & Production Management*, 29(1), 77–95. https://doi.org/10.1108/01443570910925370

Fu, Q., Lee, C., & Teo, C. (2010). Procurement management using option contracts: random spot price and the portfolio effect. *Iie Transactions*, 42(11), 793–811. https://doi.org/10.1080/07408171003670983

Fynes, B., Voss, C. A., & De Búrca, S. (2005). The impact of supply chain relationship quality on quality performance. *International Journal of Production Economics*, 96(3), 339–354. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpe.2004.05.008

Gao, J., Barzel, B., & Barabási, A. (2016). Universal resilience patterns in complex networks. *Nature*, 530(7590), 307–312. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature16948

Ghondaghsaz, N., & Engesser, S. (2022). Identification of factors and outcomes of trust in mobile supply chains. *European Journal of Management and Business Economics*, *31*(3), 325-344. https://www.emerald.com/insight/content/doi/10.1108/EJMBE-05-2021-0155/full/html

Ghosh, A., & Fedorowicz, J. (2008). The role of trust in supply chain governance. *Business Process Management Journal*, 14(4), 453–470. https://doi.org/10.1108/14637150810888019

Giannoccaro, I. and Pontrandolfo, P. (2004). Supply chain coordination by revenue sharing contracts. *International Journal of Production Economics*, 89(2), 131-139. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0925-5273(03)00047-1

Gioia, D. A., Corley, K. G., & Hamilton, A. L. (2013). Seeking Qualitative Rigor in Inductive Research. *Organizational Research Methods*, *16*(1), 15–31. https://doi.org/10.1177/1094428112452151

Goo, J., Kishore, R., Rao, H. R., & Nam, K. (2009). The Role of Service Level Agreements in Relational Management of Information Technology Outsourcing: An Empirical Study. *Management Information Systems Quarterly*, 33(1), 119. https://doi.org/10.2307/20650281

Goodman, L.A. (1961) Snowball Sampling. *Annals of Mathematical Statistics*, 32, 148-170. https://doi.org/10.1214/aoms/1177705148

Guajardo, J. A., Cohen, M. A., Kim, S., & Netessine, S. (2012). Impact of Performance-Based Contracting on Product Reliability: An Empirical Analysis. *Management Science*, *58*(5), 961–979. https://doi.org/10.1287/mnsc.1110.1465

Gulati, R. (1995). Does familiarity breed trust? The implications of repeated ties for contractual choice in alliances. *Academy of Management Journal*, 38(1), 85–112. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/256729</u>

Gulati, R., & Puranam, P. (2009). Renewal Through Reorganization: The Value of Inconsistencies Between Formal and Informal Organization. *Organization Science*, 20(2), 422–440. https://doi.org/10.1287/orsc.1090.0421

Guoping, C., and Z. Xinqiu. (2010). Research on Supply Chain Resilience Evaluation. *Proceedings of the 7th International Conference on Innovation & Management*, 1558–1562. DOI: 10.1080/00207543.2015.1037934

Handfield, R. B., & Bechtel, C. (2002). The role of trust and relationship structure in improving supply chain responsiveness. *Industrial Marketing Management*, *31*(4), 367–382. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0019-8501(01)00169-9

Hariga, M.A. (2011). Inventory Models for Multi-Warehouse Systems under Fixed and Flexible Space Leasing Contracts. *Computers & Industrial Engineering*, 61, 744-751. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cie.2011.05.006</u>

Horgan, J., & Mühlau, P. (2006). Human resource systems and employee performance in Ireland and the Netherlands: a test of the complementarity hypothesis. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, *17*(3), 414–439. https://doi.org/10.1080/09585190500521409

Horvath, L. J. (2001). Collaboration: the key to value creation in supply chain management. *Supply Chain Management*, 6(5), 205–207. https://doi.org/10.1108/eum00000006039

Hua, Z., & David, A. (2008). Study design: Cross-sectional, longitudinal, case, and group. In L. Wei & M. G. Moyer (Eds.), *The Blackwell guide to research methods in bilingualism and multilingualism* (pp. 88–107). Blackwell Publishing. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/9781444301120.ch6</u>

Huber, T. S., Fischer, T., Dibbern, J., & Hirschheim, R. (2013). A Process Model of Complementarity and Substitution of Contractual and Relational Governance in IS Outsourcing. *Journal of Management Information Systems*, *30*(3), 81–114. https://doi.org/10.2753/mis0742-1222300304

Jain, A. (2021). "These are the 10 big companies that went bankrupt due to COVID", yahoo finance. Retrieved from https://finance.yahoo.com/news/10-big-companies-went-bankrupt-132709714.html?guccounter=1&guce referrer=aHR0cHM6Ly93d3cuZ29vZ2xlLmNvbS8&guce referrer sig=AQAA ACIGwFY-jlb4rm-

<u>kR0fyldFVoggapcl7IdtKIwQtKnKky4g25wcMWTjxRU_a8d6fImkHhs8Lcf_l0liJVAToWOelnB37DO-3Wm-6m4MQHsvja5WCn8tuAnQa-k0cayJpRey_RqEBmPEz3cV2eJTJxuEkt2YbQ3EbOmknyA2DfWXK</u>

Jin, Y., & Hong, P. (2007). Coordinating global inter-firm product development. *Journal of Enterprise Information Management*. https://doi.org/10.1108/17410390710823699

Kampstra, R.P., Ashayeri, J., Gattorna, J.L. (2006). Realities of supply chain collaboration. *The International Journal of Logistics Management*, 17(3), 312 – 330. http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/09574090610717509

Keller, A., Lumineau, F., Mellewigt, T., & Ariño, A. (2021). Alliance Governance Mechanisms in the Face of Disruption. *Organization Science*, *32*(6), 1542–1570. https://doi.org/10.1287/orsc.2021.1437

Kleindorfer, P. R., & Saad, G. H. (2009). Managing Disruption Risks in Supply Chains. *Production and Operations Management*, 14(1), 53–68. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1937-5956.2005.tb00009.x

Komiak, S. Y. X., & Benbasat, I. (2004). Understanding Customer Trust in Agent-Mediated Electronic Commerce, Web-Mediated Electronic Commerce, and Traditional Commerce. *Information Technology & Management*, 5(1/2), 181–207. https://doi.org/10.1023/b:item.0000008081.55563.d4

Kwon, I. G., & Suh, T. (2004b). Factors Affecting the Level of Trust and Commitment in Supply Chain Relationships. *Journal of Supply Chain Management*, 40(2), 4–14. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-493x.2004.tb00165.x

Laeequddin, M., Sahay, B., Sahay, V., & Waheed, K. A. (2010). Measuring trust in supply chain partners' relationships. *Measuring Business Excellence*, 14(3), 53–69. https://doi.org/10.1108/13683041011074218

LaRossa, R. (2005). Grounded theory methods and qualitative family research. *Journal of Marriage and Family*, 67(4), 837–857. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1741-3737.2005.00179.x</u>

Lewicki, R.J. and Bunker, B.B. (1996), "Developing and maintaining trust in work relationships", in Kramer, R.M. and Tyler, T.R. (Eds), *Trust in Organizations: Frontiers of Theory and Research, Sage, Thousand Oaks, CA*, pp. 114-39. http://dx.doi.org/10.4135/9781452243610.n7

Liu, T., Chong, H. Y., Zhang, W., Lee, C. Y., & Tang, X. (2022). Effects of contractual and relational governances on BIM collaboration and implementation for project performance improvement. *Journal of construction engineering and management*, *148*(6), 04022029. DOI: 10.1016/j.ijproman.2014.03.004

Liu, Y., Luo, Y., & Liu, T. (2009). Governing buyer-supplier relationships through transactional and relational mechanisms: Evidence from China. *Journal of Operations Management*, 27(4), 294–309. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jom.2008.09.004

Lui, S. S. (2009). The Roles of Competence Trust, Formal Contract, and Time Horizon in Interorganizational Learning. *Organization Studies*, *30*(4), 333–353. https://doi.org/10.1177/0170840608101139

Lui, S. S., Ngo, H., & Hon, A. H. Y. (2006). Coercive strategy in interfirm cooperation: Mediating roles of interpersonal and interorganizational trust. *Journal of Business Research*, 59(4), 466–474. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2005.09.001

Lumineau, F., & Malhotra, D. (2011). Shadow of the contract: how contract structure shapes interfirm dispute resolution. *Strategic Management Journal*, *32*(5), 532–555. https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.890

Lumineau, F., Henderson, J.E., (2012). The influence of relational experience and con-tractual governance on the negotiation strategy in buyer–supplier disputes. *J.Oper. Manage.* 30 (5), 382–395. DOI: 10.1016/j.jom.2012.03.005

Luo, Y. (2002). Partnering with foreign firms: How do Chinese managers view the governance and importance of contracts? *Asia Pacific Journal of Management*, 19(1), 127-151. DOI: 10.1023/A:1014895724927

Macneil, I.R. (1978) Contracts: Adjustment of Long-Term Economic Relations under Classical and Neoclassical, and Relational Contract Law. *Northwestern University Law Review*, 72, 854-905. https://www.scirp.org/(S(351jmbntvnsjt1aadkposzje))/reference/ReferencesPapers.aspx?ReferenceID=1485553

McDonnell, J., & McPhail, B. (2018). Enhancing the reliability of qualitative research: the use of voice recognition software to transcribe digital interview data. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 17(1), 1-8. DOI: 10.1177/1609406918799316

Munir, M., Jajja, M. S. S., Chatha, K. A., & Farooq, S. (2020). Supply chain risk management and operational performance: The enabling role of supply chain integration. *International Journal of Production Economics*, 227, 107667. DOI: 10.1016/j.ijpe.2020.107667

Nikookar, E., & Yanadori, Y. (2022). Forming post-COVID supply chains: does supply chain managers' social network affect resilience? *International Journal of Physical Distribution & Logistics Management*, 52(7), 538–566. https://doi.org/10.1108/ijpdlm-05-2021-0167

Nikookar, E., & Yanadori, Y. (2022b). Preparing supply chain for the next disruption beyond COVID-19: managerial antecedents of Supply Chain Resilience. *International Journal of Operations & Production Management*, 42(1), 59-90. DOI: 10.1108/IJOPM-04-2021-0272

Noordewier, T. G., George John, G., & Nevin, J. R. (1990). Performance outcomes of purchasing arrangements in industrial buyer-vendor relationships. *Journal of Marketing*, *54*(4), 80–93. https://doi.org/10.1177/002224299005400407

Oxford University Press (2023). Resilience. In Oxford Dictionary. Retrieved from https://www.oxfordlearnersdictionaries.com/definition/english/resilience#:~:text=%2Fr%C9%AA%CB%88z%C9%AA li%C9%99nsi%2F-,%2Fr%C9%AA%CB%88z%C9%AAli%C9%99nsi%2F,as%20shock%2C%20injury%2C%20etc.

Paluri, R. A., & Mishal, A. (2020). Trust and commitment in supply chain management: a systematic review of literature. *Benchmarking: An International Journal*, 27(10), 2831-2862. DOI: 10.1108/BIJ-11-2019-0517

Parast, M. M., & Shekarian, M. (2019). The Impact of Supply Chain Disruptions on Organizational Performance: A Literature Review. In *Springer series in supply chain management* (pp. 367–389). Springer International Publishing. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-03813-7_21

Paté-Cornell, E. (2012). On "black swans" and "perfect storms": Risk analysis and management when statistics are not enough. *Risk Analysis: An International Journal, 32*(11), 1823-1833. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1539-6924.2011.01787.x

Patton, M. Q. (2015). Qualitative research & evaluation methods: Integrating theory and practice (4th ed.). Sage Publications.

Ponomarov, S. and Holcomb, M. (2009). "Understanding the Concept of Supply Chain Resilience." *The International Journal of Logistics Management 20* (1): 124–143. https://doi.org/10.1108/09574090910954873

Poppo, L., & Zenger, T. (2002). Do formal contracts and relational governance function as substitutes or complements? *Strategic Management Journal*, 23(8), 707–725. https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.249

Poppo, L., Zhou, K. Z., & Li, J. J. (2016). When can you trust "trust"? Calculative trust, relational trust, and supplier performance. *Strategic management journal*, 37(4), 724-741. https://doi.org/10.1002/smj.2374

Poppo, L., Zhou, K. Z., & Zenger, T. R. (2008). Examining the conditional limits of relational governance: specialized assets, performance ambiguity, and long-standing ties. *Journal of Management Studies*, 45(7), 1195-1216. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6486.2008.00779.x

Powell, W., Cao, S., Foth, M., He, S., Turner-Morris, C., & Li, M. (2022). "Revisiting Trust in Supply Chains: How Does Blockchain Redefine Trust?", *Springer eBooks* (pp. 21–42). <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-96154-1_2</u>

Rice, J. R., & Sheffi, Y. (2005). A supply chain view of the resilient enterprise. *MIT Sloan Management Review*, 47(1), 41–48. https://dialnet.unirioja.es/servlet/articulo?codigo=1328931

Rozhkov, M., Ivanov, D., Blackhurst, J., & Nair, A. (2022). Adapting supply chain operations in anticipation of and during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Omega*, 110, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.omega.2022.102635

Roxenhall, T., & Ghauri, P. N. (2004). Use of the written contract in long-lasting business relationships. *Industrial Marketing Management*, 33(3), 261–268. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indmarman.2003.10.015

Rubin, H. J., & Rubin, I. S. (2012). Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data (3rd ed.). Sage.

Sahay, B.S. (2003), "Understanding trust in supply chain relationships", *Industrial Management & Data Systems*, Vol. 103 No. 8, pp. 553-563. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/02635570310497602</u>

Saldaña, J. (2015). The coding manual for qualitative researchers. Sage Publications.

Samaddar S. and Kadiyala S.S (2006). An analysis of interaorganisational resource sharing decisions in collaborative knowledge creation. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 170, 192–210. https://ideas.repec.org/a/eee/ejores/v170y2006i1p192-210.html

Saunders, M., Lewis, P. and Thornhill, A. (2007) Research Methods for Business Students. 4th Edition, Financial Times Prentice Hall, Edinburgh Gate, Harlow.

Schepker, D.J., Oh, W.-Y., Martynov, A., Poppo, L., 2014. The many futures of contracts: moving beyond structure and safeguarding to coordination and adaptation. J. Manage. 40 (1), 193–225. https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206313491289

Scholten, K. and Schilder, S. (2015). The role of collaboration in supply chain resilience. *Supply Chain Management*, 20(4), 471-484. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/SCM-11-2014-0386</u>

Seidman, I. (2013). Interviewing as qualitative research: A guide for researchers in education and the social sciences (4th ed.). *Teachers College Press*.

Siggelkow, N. (2002). Misperceiving interactions a mong complements and substitutes: Organizational consequences. *Management Science*, 48(7):900–916. DOI: 10.1287/mnsc.48.7.900.2820

Simatupang, T.M., Wright, A.C. and Sridharan, R. (2004). Applying the theory of constraints to supply chain collaboration. *Supply Chain Management*, 9(1), pp. 57-70. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/13598540410517584</u>

Sim a tupang, T. M. and Sridharan, R. (2005). "An integrative framework for supply chain collaboration", *International Journal of Logistics Management, 16* (2), 257-274. DOI: 10.1108/09574090510634548

Simatupang T. M. and Sridharan R. (2008). "Design for supply chain Collaboration", *Business Process Management Journal*, 14 (3), 401-418. DOI: 10.1108/14637150810876698

Simchi-Levi, D., Simchi-Levi, D., & Wei, Y. D. (2018). Increasing Supply Chain Robustness through Process Flexibility and Inventory. *Production and Operations Management*, 27(8), 1476–1491. https://doi.org/10.1111/poms.12887

Skjott Linneberg, M. and Korsgaard, S. (2019). Coding qualitative data: a synthesis guiding the novice. *Qualitative Research Journal*, 19(3), 259-270. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/QRJ-12-2018-0012</u>

Snyder, L. V., Atan, Z., Peng, P., Rong, Y., Schmitt, A. J., & Sinsoysal, B. (2016). OR/MS models for supply chain disruptions: A review. *Iie Transactions*, 48(2), 89-109. https://doi.org/10.1080/0740817X.2015.1067735

Soosay, C. A., & Hyland, P. (2015). A decade of supply chain collaboration and directions for future research. *Supply Chain Management: An International Journal*, 20(6), 613-630. DOI: 10.1108/SCM-06-2015-0217

Stebbins, R. A. (2001). Exploratory research in the social sciences (Vol. 48). Sage.

Swedberg, R. (2020). Exploratory research. *The production of knowledge: Enhancing progress in social science*, 17-41.

Tan, W., Zhu, H., Tan, J., Zhao, Y., Da Xu, L., & Guo, K. (2021). A novel service level agreement model using blockchain and smart contract for cloud manufacturing in industry 4.0. *Enterprise Information Systems*, *16*(12). https://doi.org/10.1080/17517575.2021.1939426

Tang, C., & Tomlin, B. (2008). The power of flexibility for mitigating supply chain risks. *International journal of production economics*, *116*(1), 12-27. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpe.2008.07.008

Tang, C. S. (2006). Perspectives in Supply Chain Risk Management. *International Journal of Production Economics 103* (2): 451–488. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpe.2005.12.006

Tukamuhabwa, B., Stevenson, M., Busby, J., & Zorzini, M. (2015). Supply chain resilience: definition, review and theoretical foundations for further study. *International Journal of Production Research*, *53*(18), 5592–5623. https://doi.org/10.1080/00207543.2015.1037934

Um, K. H., & Oh, J. Y. (2020). The interplay of governance mechanisms in supply chain collaboration and performance in buyer–supplier dyads: substitutes or complements. *International Journal of Operations & Production Management*, 40(4), 415-438. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJOPM-07-2019-0507

Umar, M., & Wilson, M. (2021). Supply Chain Resilience: Unleashing the Power of Collaboration in Disaster Management. *Sustainability*, 13(19), 10573. DOI: 10.3390/su131910573

Verdinelli, S., & Scagnoli, N. I. (2013). Data display in qualitative research. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, *12*(1), 359-381. DOI: 10.1177/160940691301200117

Walker, G., Kogut, B. and Shan, W. (1997). Social capital, structural holes and the formation of an industry network. *Organization Science*, 8(2), pp. 109-125. https://www.jstor.org/stable/2635305

Walter A. (2003). Relationship-specific factors influencing supplier involvement in customer new product development. *Journal of Business Research*, 56(9), 721–733. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0148-2963(01)00257-0

Wang, L., Yeung, J. H. Y., & Zhang, M. (2011). The impact of trust and contract on innovation performance: The moderating role of environmental uncertainty. *International Journal of Production Economics*, *134*(1), 114–122. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijpe.2011.06.006

Wieland, A., & Durach, C. F. (2021). Two perspectives on supply chain resilience. *Journal of Business Logistics*, 42(3), 315–322. https://doi.org/10.1111/jbl.12271

Williamson, O. E. (1987). Transaction cost economics: The comparative contracting perspective. *Journal of economic behavior & organization*, 8(4), 617-625. https://doi.org/10.1016/0167-2681(87)90038-2

Williamson, O. E. (2000). The New Institutional Economics: Taking Stock, Looking Ahead. *Journal of Economic Literature*, 38(3), 595–613. https://doi.org/10.1257/jel.38.3.595

Xu, J., Gürbüz, M. C., Feng, Y., & Chen, S. (2020). Optimal spot trading integrated with quantity flexibility contracts. *Production and Operations Management*, 29(6), 1532-1549. DOI: 10.1111/poms.13180

Yao, Y., and Meurier, B. (2012). Understanding the Supply Chain Resilience: A Dynamic Capabilities Approach. *Proceedings of 9th International meetings of Research in Logistics 2012*, 1–17. <u>https://mpra.ub.uni-muenchen.de/58124/</u>

Yin, R. K. (2009). Case study research: Design and methods (Vol. 5). sage.

Zackery, A., Amankwah-Amoah, J., Heidari Darani, Z., & Ghasemi, S. (2022). COVID-19 Research in Business and Management: A Review and Future Research Agenda. *Sustainability*, *14*(16), 9820. https://www.mdpi.com/2071-1050/14/16/9820

Zaheer, A., McEvily, B., & Perrone, V. (1998). Does Trust Matter? Exploring the Effects of Interorganizational and Interpersonal Trust on Performance. *Organization Science*, *9*(2), 141–159. https://doi.org/10.1287/orsc.9.2.141

Zikmund, W. G., Babin, B. J., Carr, J. C., & Griffin, M. (2013). Business research methods. Cengage learning.

Summary

Abstract

Scholars and practitioners widely acknowledge the benefits that companies can derive from engaging in supply chain collaboration. In particular, analysed through the perspective of governance mechanisms such as contractual and relational governance, collaboration can be leveraged, for instance, to ensure supply chain resilience in the face of external disruptions. The Covid-19 pandemic has particularly emphasized the criticality of collaboration among supply chain partners. However, literature highlights the necessity for more empirical insights on how both contractual and relational governance can contribute to resilience, as well as the optimal balance to be achieved between them. The following study is aimed at enriching this knowledge through a cross-sectional, retrospective case study held at the italian fast-moving consumer goods (FMCG) company "Fater S.p.A." with a qualitative, inductive approach based on primary data. Findings revealed that, conversely to the conventional passive response aimed at minimising damages, companies can leverage collaboration to behave in a proactive way, adapting the supply chain through many initiatives.

Introduction

Disruptive events affect companies in many ways, from deteriorating their reputation to causing operational damages (Altay & Ramirez, 2010). The Covid-19 pandemic is a recent event that has been highly challenging many firms throughout the world. Whenever these disruptions occur within the external environment, the challenge consists in ensuring the right level of Supply Chain Resilience (SCRes). This has been defined by Tukamuhabwa et al. (2015) as "the adaptive capability of a supply chain to prepare for and/or respond to disruptions, to make a timely and cost-effective recovery, and therefore progress to a post-disruption state of operations – ideally, a better state than prior to the disruption". Literature review will highlight that SCRes can be interpreted in the form of either robustness, or agility. Robustness refers to the ability to bounce back to the initial state of the system, almost like an engineering one. Instead, agility refers to adapting the system in a proactive way, thus moving towards a new, desired system's equilibrium.

Supply chain collaboration has been addressed as a key element in ensuring SCRes. As defined by Cao et al. (2010), supply chain collaboration is "two or more autonomous firms that form long-term

relationships and work closely to plan and execute supply chain operations toward common goals, thereby achieving more benefits than acting independently". A major classification adopted by the literature to better frame the concept of collaboration involves making a difference between contractual and relational governance (Poppo & Zenger, 2002; Bonatto et al., 2020).

Contractual governance is grounded on Transaction Cost Theory (Williamson, 1987) and refers to contracts signed between trading partners. The object of these stems from the possibility of incurring in opportunism and conflict.

Relational governance is based on Social Exchange Theory (Emerson, 1976) and refers to elements such as trust, solidarity, and information sharing. The goal of relational governance is to build an enduring collaboration between parties by reducing the application of authoritative relationships intended at minimising opportunism (Cai et al., 2009).

From the theoretical background a need for more empirical insights about how collaboration should enable SCRes through the right balance between contractual and relational governance under circumstances of external disruptions arise. The aim of this research was to fill the previously identified gap through a case study at "Fater S.p.A.". This is an Italian company belonging to the fastmoving consumer goods (FMGG) industry. It was founded in 1958 and it is a joint venture between "Procter & Gamble" (P&G) and the pharmaceutical group "Angelini Industries". The company's product portfolio is composed of 5 different brands, and each of them corresponds to a specific type of product manufactured: menstrual pads, tampons, laundry and household detergents, diapers, food products for infants' weaning. After the pandemic outbreak, Fater faced a rather difficult period in which its supply chain's resilience was put under pressure. Since people began to stay continuously at home, this led to the increase of some products' demand from consumers, especially personal care and household products. In the case of Fater, the company witnessed higher demand for its bleach and tampons. Nonetheless, intermittent supply shortages in the upstream segment of the supply chain posed challenges to maintaining optimal inventory levels. The consequence was that the company was not completely able to meet its customers' demand, and this resulted in a loss of potential profits. This situation made the company aware of the need to leverage collaboration with both existing and new partners, so that challenges created by these types of disruption could be tackled promptly.

The problem statement of the work, its conceptual model and related research questions have been defined as follows: "How does **collaboration between supply chain's partners**, in the form of contractual and relational governance, contributes to **supply chain resilience in the face of external disruptions**?"





Theoretical RQs:

- 1. What are supply chain disruptions and supply chain resilience?
- 2. What are supply chain collaboration and its main antecedents?
- 3. How does supply chain collaboration, in the form of contractual governance, impact supply chain resilience?
- 4. How does supply chain collaboration, in the form of relational governance, impact supply chain resilience?

Empirical RQs:

- 5. Which supply chain disruptions did Fater experience during the pandemic and what did they do to ensure supply chain resilience?
- 6. What was the significance of supply chain collaboration in ensuring supply chain resilience for Fater?
- 7. How did Fater leverage supply chain collaboration, in the form of contractual governance, to ensure supply chain resilience?
- 8. How did Fater leverage supply chain collaboration, in the form of relational governance, to ensure supply chain resilience?
Literature Review

Supply chain collaboration

Companies have been progressively moving towards a paradigm based on collaborative solutions to meet customers' needs. The existing literature provides many definitions of supply chain collaboration, which differ in terms of their main focal point. By inspecting them, we argue that this may consist of either the cooperation itself, the firms' customers, or a combination of them.

As regards the first solution, Kampstra et al. (2006) have stated that supply chain collaborators are "financially independent entities that try to get the dependent parts of the chain to play together". The same line of interpretation, namely grounded on the cooperation itself, can be found among the work of Cao and Zhang (2011).

Then, there are some authors who provide more customer-centred definitions. Among them, Simatupang et al. (2004) deal with "a cooperative strategy of supply chain partners with a common goal of serving customers through integrated solutions for lowering cost and increasing revenue".

Governance mechanisms

Contractual governance is based on Transaction Cost Theory (Williamson, 1987) and refers to codified arrangements signed between trading partners. Formal contracts, in particular, are arrangements through which two or more parties codify obligations to carry out particular actions (Mac-neil, 1978). Some scholars (Tan et al., 2021; Wang et al, 2011) have also highlighted the main factors related to contractual governance. These can be summarised in the following: the application of written documentation, the development of an arrangement regarding how parties want to share risks and benefits, the specification of each party's specific responsibilities, and the specification of the time period that will be covered by the relationship between parties.

Conversely, relational governance is based on Social Exchange Theory (Emerson, 1976) and refers to elements such as trust, solidarity, and information sharing. The goal of relational governance is to build an enduring collaboration between parties by reducing the application of authoritative relationships intended at minimising opportunism (Cai et al., 2009). Trust is the major principle of relational governance and can be applied to a wide variety of contexts, including individuals, social groups, teams, companies and industries (Lewicki & Bunker, 1996).

Four main types of trust have been identified from the literature. First, "calculative trust" entails the application of an approach to relational governance that is grounded on the consideration of payoffs, as suggested by game theory (Akrout & Diallo, 2017; Poppo et al., 2016) Second, "competence trust" consists in defining the parties' competences, thus determining the tasks that are going to perform respectively (Ghondaghsaz & Engesser, 2022; Lui, 2009). Third, "trust in integrity" involves confidence that the trustee acts in good faith and thrives through the principles of loyalty and consistency. (Paluri & Mishal, 2020; Komiak & Benbasat, 2004). Lastly, "trust in predictability" may be considered the other side to the coin of trust in integrity. In particular, acquiring the trustor's perspective, it touches upon the belief that activities carried out by the trustee are consistent to the extent that it will be possible to predict future actions with accuracy (Powell et al., 2022; Laeequddin et al., 2010).

As regards interaction between these two governance mechanisms, two main perspectives have been identified from existing literature. The "complementarity view" is based on the proposition that applying forms of one type of governance increases the expected benefits of relying also on the other one (Liu et al., 2009). Conversely, supporters of the "substitutive view" claim that applying forms of one type of governance reduces the expected benefits of relying also on the other one (Lui & Ngo, 2004).

Supply chain resilience towards disruptions

Supply chain disruptions can be defined as "random events that cause a supplier or other element of the supply chain to stop functioning, either completely or partially, for a (typically random) amount of time" (Snyder et al., 2016). The literature regarding this topic is rather wide, due to countless potential determinants of disruptions. As an attempt to better define the outline of this theoretical field, some scholars have been differentiating forms of disruptions in inter-organizational relationships based on the triggering events. Among them, Keller et al. (2021) specify that disruptions can stem from four possible circumstances. First, internal events that are directly related to the collaborative relationship, but at the very beginning go beyond its agreed scope. Second, internal events that are directly related to the collaborative relationship and concern its agreed scope since the beginning. Third, external occurrences that may not depend on the firm's actual capabilities of preventing them (the situation faced by Fater within the context of the pandemic perfectly suits this case).

When we narrow down our centre of attention to SCRes, a variety of definitions arise from the literature. First, some scholars refer to it as the capacity of a supply chain to be stable and solid whenever disruptions occur, that is "supply chain robustness". Christopher and Rutherford (2004) state that "resilience is the ability of a system to return to its original state after being disturbed". A further school of thought widens the span of SCRes by implementing references to elements such as flexibility, adjustment, ability to adapt and commute. In this respect, it is stated as "supply chain agility". According to Datta et al. (2007), for instance, "SCRes is not just the ability to recover from mishaps, but is a proactive, structured and integrated exploration of capabilities within the supply chain to cope with unforeseen events".

Analysis of existing literature led to state that both governance mechanisms contribute to SCRes through four main ways, as displayed in the following figures. On one hand, contractual governance allows for allocating risks and responsibilities, guaranteeing legal protection, monitoring performance, and aligning interests (Tan et al., 2021; Wang et al, 2011). On the other hand, relational governance ensures trust-based decision-making, flexibility and adaptability, information sharing, and loyalty (Nikookar and Yanadori, 2022; Waler et al., 1997; Burt, 1993). The following figure summarise the major ways through which governance mechanisms contribute to SCRes.



Figure 2.4 How contractual governance impacts SCRes

Figure 2.5 How relational governance impacts SCRes



Methodology

The applied methodology consisted in a cross-sectional, retrospective case study through a qualitative, inductive approach based on primary data. Having selected the specific case of Fater S.p.A., two data sources have been identified. Some data arose from introductory meetings with Fater's managers aimed at discussing the project behind the present study and being informed about their support to the research. However, the predominant primary data source consisted in semi-structured interviews. Appendix 3.2 contains an interview protocol, which is intended to provide a cue about the interviews' body. Additionally, Appendix 3.3 presents the transcription of one of the conducted interviews. Should further examination of the interviews be required, the remaining transcripts can be obtained upon request. Collected data then has been analysed through three cycles of "coding", namely open, axial, and selective coding.

Findings

From the interviews it clearly emerged **that supply chain collaboration was paramount** to guarantee Fater's SCRes. "Dealing with these suppliers has been a key element during the Covid-19 pandemic", mentioned the Initiative Senior Manager. Specifically, this has been "true with suppliers where you have a great bargaining power [...], and I would say to you that we can define this as a great example of collaboration". "All the system was adapting itself to the new rules of the game", then "it was necessary to collaborate more" (Demand Planner). Another manager told that "it was a moment in which the only solution was to come closer to both suppliers and partners". When talking

about SCRes, Fater's managers referred mainly to the so called "Business Continuity Plans" (BCPs), with three types in place: permanent, crisis-mode, and detailed BCPs for specific materials.

Both contractual and relational governance have played a role in guaranteeing supply chain resilience. In particular, Fater regards contractual mechanisms as an essential, albeit not the primary means of mitigating supply chain disruptions (we will notice that relational governance prevails). The Senior Buyer Fabric & Home Care stated that the company "formally establishes many quality requirements, performance standards, and certifications". Fines are contractually established too for instances of non-compliance, but mainly used as deterrent. Indeed, "generally, you never want to resort to legal aspects because it means you have reached a point of no return... you always try to use more collaborative approaches... what is called "win-win" in jargon, which is the very concept of partnership" (Demand Planner). Interestingly, Fater mainly drafts very short and flexible contracts. The economic crisis also prompted Fater to revise some of its contracts. The Senior Buyer claimed that three main elements were added to contracts with supply chain partners to enhance their safeguard function. First, "the "energy contractual term" has been included in many contractual term" has been emphasised". Third, Fater and its partners "made the so called "conversion cost" explicit".

Relational governance-wise, managers claimed that **trust** was paramount in enabling Fater enhancing its SCRes during the pandemic. As far as collaboration with **new suppliers** is concerned, relational governance manifested itself in two aspects. The first aspect pertains to the supplier qualification process. Under normal circumstances, one of the expected steps in this process would include an onsite visit to the supplier's facility to conduct a comprehensive assessment of their operations (Gemba Walk). However, due to the lockdown restrictions during the pandemic, such visits were not feasible, and procurement managers had to rely more on **trust-based evaluations**: "You go to visit the suppliers, but not just to take a stroll, but because they are the experts, and often you only see the things to ask when you are with them. During Covid, the physical relationship with suppliers was missing [...], qualifications were more trust-based ". Similarly, launching the new product "Hero baby food" in collaboration with a Spanish company, Fater showed trust in their industry knowledge and capabilities. Indeed, never had Fater produced baby food before the pandemic.

Fater highly leveraged also established partnerships with **existing suppliers** to capitalize on their capabilities. For instance, the company was successful in launching a new product, that is the "ACE wipes" in the midst of the pandemic. In order to achieve significant reductions in product development time, the company had to make **compromises on its performance** and rely on its

suppliers' assurances regarding certain features that would otherwise have necessitated direct evaluation from Fater. Another illustration of trust is evident in situations where Fater's suppliers implemented a **fair-share principle** to distribute items among their customers. **Informal relations** built through years of partnerships were key also in ensuring materials' availability in case of shortages from suppliers, as these favoured long-lasting partnerships (like the one with Fater).

Discussion

It is evident that Fater encountered supply chain disruptions due to external occurrences that were arduous to prevent, being due to the pandemic. Indeed, Fater's case falls within the third disruption category identified by Keller et al. (2021). Fater deeply adapted its supply chain, working with current partners as well as with newly contracted ones. This agility is evidenced by the incorporation of new product categories, as well as the streamlined qualification process for new suppliers. Hence, Fater's resilience did not consist in reacting to just bounce back to its original state, but was actually a dynamic approach, one that incorporates ongoing evolution and adaptation (Folke, 2006). The way Fater tried to tackle the pandemic surely aligns with the concept of **supply chain agility**, as opposed to supply chain robustness.

Theory evidenced that it is ideal for contracts to cover as many potential scenarios as possible (Tan et al., 2021; Wang et al, 2011; Lumineau & Malhotra, 2011). Fater's approach to supply chain governance demonstrates a more **adaptable strategy**. The company employs **highly flexible contracts**. **Short contractual agreements** are preferred by Fater in order to continuously challenge its partners and ensure optimal performance. Nevertheless, some contractual terms regarding prices were enhanced in order to protect the company from high volatility. Furthermore, Fater's case is consistent with literature that supports the effectiveness **of performance-based contracts** in safeguarding the firm when low-frequency, high-impact disruptions occur (Guajardo et al., 2012).

As regards relational governance, the case study provided empirical evidence to three out of four trust types identified from the literature, that is competence trust, trust in integrity, and trust in predictability. Nevertheless, it was the emergence of **strong informal relationships** between supply chain partners, which proved to be the most noteworthy theoretical insight that found evidence within Fater's case. From this point of view, our case study reflects what emerged from the literature (Nikookar and Yanadori, 2022; Zaheer et al., 1998; Coleman, 1988; Walker et al., 1997).

The case of Fater supports the **complementarity view** (Liu et al., 2009; Goo et al., 2009), as evidenced by interviews indicating that both contractual and relational governance mechanisms were

adopted to ensure supply chain resilience. However, Fater's approach heavily favours the application of trust, with contracts perceived as deterrence tool that is not actively preferred for legal action.

Conclusion

"How should collaboration between supply chain's partners, in the form of contractual and relational governance, ensure supply chain resilience in the face of external disruptions?"

Contractual governance mechanisms may be just utilized as deterrence tools, pushing partners towards compliance with their clauses almost inadvertently. Challenging the contract may not be preferable in case of extremely critical and uncertain situations, then. Furthermore, contractual terms relating to prices may be revised and enforced to mitigate the impact of market volatility. New contracts may also be employed to qualify additional suppliers, thereby enhancing the diversification of the supply chain.

Even relational governance may have many applications, which are sometimes also enablers of previously summarised contractual means. For instance, trust could enable swift contract execution with newly onboarded suppliers and promotes experimentation with existing suppliers, leading to the introduction of new product mixes and launches of innovative products. Compromises on products' performance might be another solution for SCRes, then. Finally, informal long-lasting relations may further guarantee pre-emption on items' purchases in case of shortages.

Taking all the evidence into account, the two governance mechanisms should be applied in a complementary way, with relational governance being primary, and enabler of contractual one.

Theoretical and managerial implications

The present research expanded the theoretical background by examining the proactive and powerful response of a company, Fater, to the challenges posed by the pandemic, going beyond mere mitigation of negative effects. As mentioned at the beginning, additional empirical research was required to gain insights about the appropriate balance between contractual and relational governance mechanisms in the face of external disruptions. Fater's case study supports the view of complementarity between these mechanisms and highlights the preference for a significant reliance on relational governance.

Finally, the results of this study are generalizable to a certain extent. It is reasonable to assert that they can be extended to FMCG companies that unexpectedly encounter similar disruptions witnessed by Fater during the pandemic, including increased demand, supply constraints, and price volatility.

Managerial implications of the present study can be derived from its practical novelty, which is the following. In case of external disruptions, firms might believe that conservative solutions would be preferable. Actually, Fater's case study demonstrated that proactively adapting the supply chain with the launch on new products, the identification of new product mixes, and the introduction of new suppliers may be an effective solution. In doing so, supply chain collaboration plays a pivotal role. In particular, the flexibility guaranteed by relational governance mechanism is crucial as long as the complexity increases. Relational governance is also a great enabler of contractual solutions, then a complementary approach would be ideal.

Limitations and future research

This study has certain limitations that should be appointed. First, the number of interviews conducted was relatively low. Additionally, it is worth noting that it solely relies on the viewpoint of Fater's managers and does not account for the perspective of its partners. A third limitation is associated with the time dimension, which has not been directly appointed. Lastly, the study omitted considering contextual factors that could have affected the relationship between variables.

Based on the limitations, some suggestions for future research can be provided. To obtain a more comprehensive understanding through data collection, it would be first recommended to increase the sample size, interviewing as many managers as possible. Second, conducting a comparative analysis among different supply chain partners may be an additional interesting path. Third, another suggestion would be to address both short- and long-term effectiveness of governance mechanisms. Finally, partners' organizational size, geographical location, and cultural aspects are some elements that could be taken into consideration as contextual factors to study in the way they could moderate how collaboration contributes to supply chain resilience.